MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING NO. 25

JOINTLY SUBMITTED TO THE CITY COUNCIL REGARDING THE POLICE OFFICERS, CAPTAIN AND ABOVE REPRESENTATION UNIT

THIS MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING MADE AND ENTERED INTO THIS 14th DAY OF AUGUST, 2019

AND AS AMENDED ON THIS 8^{TH} DAY OF MARCH, 2021

BY AND BETWEEN

THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES

AND

THE LOS ANGELES POLICE COMMAND OFFICERS ASSOCIATION

August 1, 2019 to June 29, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
Section 1.0	General Provisions	1
Article 1.1	Recognition	1
Article 1.2	Term	
Article 1.3	Calendar For Successor Memorandum Of Understanding	
Article 1.4	Implementation Of Memorandum Of Understanding	
Article 1.5	Parties To Memorandum Of Understanding	2
Article 1.6	Obligation To Support	
Article 1.7	Provisions Of Law And Severability	
Article 1.8	City Management Rights	
Article 1.9	City - Association Relationship	3
Section 2.0	Association Security/Employee Relations	4
Article 2.1	Actions By The Employee Relations Board	4
Article 2.2	Bulletin Boards	4
Article 2.3	Unit Membership List	4
Article 2.4	Use Of City Facilities	
Article 2.5	Management/Association Meetings	5
Article 2.6	Payroll Deductions And Dues	5
Section 3.0	On The Job	5
Article 3.1	Personnel Folders	
Article 3.2	Uniform And Community Outreach/Command Expenditure Allo	
Article 3.3	A Drug-Free Work Place	
Article 3.4	Employee Travel	
7 ti tiolo 0.4	Linpleyee Travel	
Section 4.0	Work Schedule	
Article 4.1	Salary Status	
Article 4.2	Unusual Duty And Holiday Compensation	
Article 4.3	Overtime	10
Section 5.0	Compensation	11
Article 5.1	Salaries	11
Article 5.2	Salary Progression	
Article 5.3	Salary Advancement Upon Promotion Or Assignment To A Hig Grade	
Article 5.4	Salary Rate Upon Assignment To A Lower Pay Grade Within A Class	\ Job
Article 5.5	Retroactive Salary Provisions	
Article 5.6	Effective Dates Of Pay Increases And Decreases	
Article 5.7	Assignment To Higher Level Position	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
Article 6.0	Benefits	13
Article 6.1	Vacations And Vacation Pay	
Article 6.2	Holidays	
Article 6.3	Sick Leave Accrual	14
Article 6.4	Sick Leave Usage	14
Article 6.5	Accumulated Sick Leave	15
Article 6.6	Family Illness	16
Article 6.7	Bereavement Leave	16
Article 6.8	Family And Medical Leave	17
Article 6.9	Health Insurance	24
Article 6.10	Dental Insurance	27
Article 6.11	Health And Dental Subsidy During Family And Medical Leave	29
Article 6.12	Life Insurance	29
Article 6.13	Injured On Duty Pay	31
Article 6.14	Employee Assistance Program	31
Article 6.15	Death Benefit	32
Article 6.16	Dependent Care Reimbursement Account	32
Article 6.17	Executive Development/Technology Fund	32
Article 6.18	Long-Term Career/Retention Leave	
Article 6.19	Military Leave	
Section 7.0	Grievances	33
Article 7.1	Definition	33
Article 7.2	Matters Not Grievable Or Arbitrable	33
Article 7.3	Responsibilities And Rights	34
Article 7.4	Grievance Procedure	35
Article 7.5	Emergency Grievance Review Procedure	39
Article 7.6	Grievances Affecting A Class Or Group Of Employees	40
Article 7.7	Expedited Arbitration Procedure	
Section 8.0	Representation	42
Article 8.1	Right To Representation	
Article 8.2	Complaint Interview Representative	
Article 8.3	Skelly/Employee Investigation Review Representative	
Article 8.4	Representative - Board Of Rights Hearing	
Article 8.5	Grievance Representative	
Section 9.0	Administrative Appeals	44
Article 9.1	Matters Subject To Administrative Appeal	
	APPENDICES	
	Appendix A – Salary Table: August 1, 2019	
	Appendix B – Salary Table: September 1, 2019	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

APPENDICES (continued)

Appendix C – Salary Table: July 5, 2020 Appendix D – Salary Table: January 17, 2021 Appendix E – Salary Table: January 1, 2023

LETTERS OF AGREEMENT

Retirement Incentive Pay Budget and Finances MOU Articles Subject to Further Discussion

SECTION 1.0 GENERAL PROVISIONS

ARTICLE 1.1 RECOGNITION

- A. Pursuant to the provisions of the Employee Relations Ordinance of the City of Los Angeles and applicable State law, the Los Angeles Police Command Officers Association was certified on March 30, 1984, by the Employee Relations Board as the majority representative of City employees in the POLICE OFFICERS, CAPTAIN AND ABOVE REPRESENTATION UNIT (hereinafter referred to as Unit) previously found to be appropriate by the Employee Relations Board.
- B. Management, (Mayor, City Council, Board of Police Commissioners, Chief of Police, City Administrative Officer) hereby recognizes the Los Angeles Police Command Officers Association (hereinafter referred to as Association) as the exclusive representative of the employees in said Unit, subject to the right of an employee to self representation. The term "employee(s)" as used herein, shall refer only to employees in the classifications listed in the Appendices, as well as such classes as may be added hereafter to the Association by the Employee Relations Board.
- C. The Los Angeles Police Protective League is hereinafter referred to as League.
- D. The Los Angeles Police Relief Association is hereinafter referred to as Police Relief.

ARTICLE 1.2 TERM

The term of this Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) shall commence on the date when the terms and conditions of its effectiveness, as set forth in Article 1.4, Implementation of Memorandum of Understanding, are fully met, but in no event shall said MOU become operative prior to 0001 on August 1, 2019. This MOU shall expire and otherwise be fully terminated at 2400 on June 29, 2024.

ARTICLE 1.3 CALENDAR FOR SUCCESSOR MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

- A. In the event the Association or Management desires a successor MOU, said party shall serve upon the other during the period from February 1, 2024, through March 31, 2024, its request for such successor MOU.
- B. Meet and confer sessions shall begin by mutual agreement of both parties.

ARTICLE 1.4 IMPLEMENTATION OF MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

This MOU constitutes a joint recommendation of Management and the Association. It shall not be binding in whole or in part on the parties unless and until:

- 1. The Association has notified the City Administrative Officer in writing that it has approved this MOU in its entirety; and
- 2. The City Council has approved this MOU in its entirety in the manner required by law.

ARTICLE 1.5 PARTIES TO MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

This MOU is entered into by the City Administrative Officer, as authorized management representative of the City Council and the Police Department, and by authorized representatives of the Association, as the exclusive recognized employee organization for the Unit.

ARTICLE 1.6 OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT

The Association and Management agree that prior to the implementation of this MOU and during the period of time it is being considered by the City Council for action, neither the Association nor Management, nor their authorized representatives, will appear before the City Council nor meet with the members of the City Council individually to advocate any addition or deletion to the terms and conditions of this MOU. However, this Article shall not preclude the parties from appearing before the City Council to advocate or urge the adoption and approval of this MOU.

ARTICLE 1.7 PROVISIONS OF LAW AND SEVERABILITY

This MOU is subject to all current and future applicable Federal, State, and local laws, the City Charter, and any lawful rules and regulations enacted by the Civil Service Commission, or other similar independent commission of the City. If any Article, part, or provision of this MOU is in conflict or inconsistent with such applicable provisions of Federal, State, or local laws, or the Charter of the City of Los Angeles or is otherwise held to be invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, said Article, part, or provision shall be suspended and superseded by such applicable law or regulations, and the remainder of this MOU shall not be affected thereby.

ARTICLE 1.8 CITY MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

A. Responsibility for management of the City and direction of its work force is vested in City officials and department heads whose powers and duties are specified by law. In order to fulfill this responsibility, it is the exclusive right of City management to determine the mission of its constituent departments, offices, and boards, set standards of services to be offered to the public, and exercise control and discretion over the City's organization and operations. It is also the exclusive right of City management to take disciplinary action for proper cause, relieve City employees from duty because of lack of work or other legitimate reasons and determine the methods, means and personnel by which the City's operations are to be conducted and to take all necessary actions to maintain uninterrupted service

to the community and carry out its mission in emergencies; provided, however, that the exercise of these rights does not preclude employees or their representatives from consulting or grieving about the practical consequences that decisions on these matters may have on wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.

- B. The Chief of Police has the authority to transfer and assign employees of the Department. Such transfers and assignments are not grievable and are not arbitrable regardless of the reason for the transfer.
- C. Nothing contained in this Article shall be deemed to amend the Articles in Section 7.0.
- D. The City agrees that there will be no mandatory furloughs of Unit employees during the term of the MOU.

ARTICLE 1.9 CITY - ASSOCIATION RELATIONSHIP

A. Continuity of Service to the Public

The City of Los Angeles is engaged in public services requiring continuous operations that are necessary to maintain the health and safety of all citizens. The obligation to maintain these public services is imposed both upon the City and the Association during the term of this MOU.

B. Mutual Pledge of Accord

Inherent in the relationship between the City and its employees is the obligation of the City to deal justly and fairly with its employees and of the employees to cooperate with their fellow employees and the City in the performance of their public service obligation.

It is the purpose of this MOU to promote and ensure harmonious relations, cooperation and understanding between the City and the employees represented by the Association and to establish and maintain proper standards of wages, hours and other terms or conditions of employment.

C. No Strike-No Lockout

In consideration of the mutual desire of Management and the Association to promote and ensure harmonious relations and in consideration of the Mutual Pledge of Accord, the City stipulates that there shall be no lockout, or the equivalent, of Unit employees, and the Association and its represented employees stipulate that there shall be no strike resulting in the withholding of service by Unit employees during the term of this MOU as set forth in Article 1.2. Should such a strike or action by Unit employees occur, the Association shall immediately instruct

the employees to return to work. If they do not report to work immediately upon instructions of the Association, they shall be deemed to have forfeited their rights under this MOU.

The provisions of the above paragraph shall not detract in any way from any restrictions imposed by law on strikes and other types of work stoppages by public employees.

SECTION 2.0 ASSOCIATION SECURITY/EMPLOYEE RELATIONS

ARTICLE 2.1 ACTIONS BY THE EMPLOYEE RELATIONS BOARD

Should any action(s) by the Employee Relations Board prior to the expiration of this MOU result in any significant changes to the composition of this Unit, Management and the Association will meet as soon as possible to consider any revisions or amendments thereto that may be required to ensure that the interests of newly acquired employees to this Unit are protected.

ARTICLE 2.2 BULLETIN BOARDS

- A. The Police Department shall provide bulletin board space at each work location which may be used by the Association for the following purposes:
 - 1. Notices of Association meetings.
 - 2. Notices of Association elections and their results.
 - 3. Notices of Association recreational and social events.
 - 4. Notices of official Association business.
 - 5. Any other written material which has received the prior approval of the Department Management representative.
- B. All notices prior to being posted shall be submitted to the designated representative of Management for posting within twenty-four hours of submission.
- C. The Association representative shall place a removal date on all material to be posted.

ARTICLE 2.3 UNIT MEMBERSHIP LIST

Management will provide the Association in writing, within ninety days from the effective date of this MOU and each ninety days thereafter, an alphabetized list of employees subject to this MOU, which shall include each employee's name, employee number, class title, and location by Division, as applicable.

ARTICLE 2.4 USE OF CITY FACILITIES

- A. The Association may use City facilities with prior approval for the purpose of holding meetings to the extent that such facilities are made available to the public, and to the extent that such use of the facility will not interfere with normal departmental operations. With the prior approval of the Area commanding officer, roll call rooms may be made available for Association meetings. Participating employees will attend said meetings on their own time.
- B. If the use of a facility requires a fee for rental or special set-up, security, and/or cleanup service, the Association will provide or assume the cost of such service(s) or facility.

ARTICLE 2.5 MANAGEMENT/ASSOCIATION MEETINGS

Meetings at reasonable intervals may be scheduled at the request of the President of the Association or the authorized representatives of the City Council and/or Police Department for the purpose of informally discussing potential employer/employee relations issues.

ARTICLE 2.6 PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS AND DUES

A. The Controller shall cause the amount of the dues or other proper deductions to be deducted from twenty-four (24) biweekly payroll checks of each employee in the Unit as specified by the Association under the terms contained herein. "Dues," shall be the result of voluntary consent in the form of an authorization signed by the individual employee provided in the form of a list by the Association to the City.

Remittance of the aggregate amount of all dues and other proper deductions made from the salaries of employees covered hereunder shall be made to the Association by the City Controller within thirty working days after the conclusion of the month in which said dues and/or deductions were deducted.

B. A fee of nine cents (\$.09) per deduction shall be assessed by the City Controller for the processing of each payroll deduction taken. The City Controller will deduct the aggregate amount of said fees on a biweekly basis.

SECTION 3.0 ON THE JOB

ARTICLE 3.1 PERSONNEL FOLDERS

A. Confidentiality of Personnel Records and Review of Personnel Folders

Employee personnel records are confidential, and access to those records is limited to individuals with a legitimate business purpose to review the records. In addition, an employee shall be entitled to review the contents of his/her official

departmental personnel folder at reasonable intervals, upon request, during hours when the Records Unit of Personnel Division is normally open for business. Such review shall not interfere with the normal business of the Department.

B. Obtaining Copies of Documents in Personnel Folder

- In all cases where an employee wishes to obtain copies of documents in his/her official departmental personnel folder, the employee shall adhere to the procedure set forth below. The employee shall bear the cost of having such copies made. Such cost shall be calculated pursuant to Administrative Code Section 12.40.
- 2. Notwithstanding Paragraph 1 above, an employee shall be provided a copy of documents, free of charge, before such documents are forwarded for inclusion in the departmental personnel package. Prior to forwarding documents for inclusion in the departmental personnel folder, the employee should initial or sign the documents and be provided a copy. If the employee refuses to sign a document, the word "Refused" should be written by a supervisor, and the date and supervisor's name should be noted on the document.

Note: This is intended to apply to documents such as Performance Evaluation Reports, commendations, etc. It is not intended to apply to documents such as the Form General 41 that are completed for payroll, adjustments in anniversary dates, vacation, etc., or notes and documents in support of such changes. Any question as to an employee's entitlement to a copy of a document free of charge shall be resolved by the Commanding Officer, Personnel Division, whose decision shall be final.

3. Procedure:

- a. The employee shall submit a written request to the Records Unit, Personnel Division, indicating the specific documents to be copied and the number of copies desired of each document. At the employee's option, the employee may include a telephone number and/or email address where the employee can receive notification if it is determined the request will take more than three working days to complete.
- b. Records Unit personnel shall have three working days following receipt of the request to complete the work, but may require a longer period of time if extensive copying is requested.
- c. If an employee believes the request is of an emergency nature and should be processed immediately, the employee shall state this in writing. The Commanding Officer of Personnel Division shall make

the final determination of whether or not the request is of an emergency nature. In making such a determination, consideration shall be given to the purpose or use of the copies requested, the availability of staff to complete the request, and other work pending of a priority nature.

ARTICLE 3.2 UNIFORM AND COMMUNITY OUTREACH/COMMAND EXPENDITURE ALLOWANCES

- A. The City will provide the cash payments specified below. The payments will cover the cost of uniform replacement and maintenance.
 - \$1,525 in July 2020 for Fiscal Year 2019/20;
 - \$1,525 in July 2021 for Fiscal Year 2020/21;
 - \$1,525 in July 2022 for Fiscal Year 2021/22;
 - \$1,525 in July 2023 for Fiscal Year 2022/23; and,
 - \$1,525 in July 2024 for Fiscal Year 2023/24.
- B. Whenever a Unit employee leaves City service for any reason during a fiscal year, the annual uniform allowance will be prorated by 1/12 for each month of service, with any time worked or paid in any month qualifying for reimbursement.
- C. During the fiscal year in which an employee is promoted to captain, such employee may only receive one uniform allowance. An employee promoted to Captain prior to April 1 shall receive such allowance pursuant to this MOU. An employee promoted to Captain on or after April 1 shall receive such allowance pursuant to the MOU for the Police Officers, Lieutenant and Below Representation Unit.
- D. The City will provide the cash payments specified below. The payments are intended to offset costs incurred by Unit employees for purposes of community outreach and command-related expenditures.
 - \$5,000 on the first paycheck in December 2019 to any employee on active duty status during Pay Period 10, 2019.
 - \$5,000 on the first paycheck in December 2020 to any employee on active duty status during Pay Period 10, 2020.
 - \$5,000 on the first paycheck in December 2021 to any employee on active duty status during Pay Period 10, 2021.
 - \$5,000 on the first paycheck in December 2022 to any employee on active duty status during Pay Period 10, 2022.
 - \$5,000 on the first paycheck in December 2023 to any employee on active duty status during Pay Period 10, 2023.

E. The above allowances shall be subject to both State and federal taxation.

ARTICLE 3.3 A DRUG-FREE WORK PLACE

The responsibilities inherent in the law enforcement profession require officers to undergo strict physical and psychological evaluations. Thorough pre-employment investigations into every facet of a police applicant's background are conducted to ensure that the candidate's profile is of an individual worthy of the public's trust. Once employed, those individuals who fail to abide by the Law Enforcement Code of Ethics are disciplined or even terminated when appropriate. All employees of the Police Department must be willing to accept a random drug test program as yet another test in which the police officer is held to a higher standard than others in society.

An employee who voluntarily apprises the Department of an addiction or other use-related problem caused by alcohol, gambling, a valid prescription prescribed for the employee (excluding marijuana), or over-the-counter medication will be allowed to become involved in a rehabilitation program. Assistance is available through most City health plans and the Employee Assistance Program (Article 6.14). The Department will take steps necessary to ensure that this disclosure and participation in rehabilitation by the employee is kept confidential. The Department will cooperate with the employee's participation in rehabilitation by allowing the employee to utilize sick leave or other available discretionary leave (i.e., accrued time off or vacation) as necessary.

As used in this article, the term "voluntarily apprises the Department" shall mean that the employee brought the matter to the attention of the Department:

- On his or her own initiative;
- At a point in time not in conjunction with a drug test and when no administrative investigation has been initiated by the Department concerning the employee's addiction or use problem; and
- That no acts or omissions by the employee related to the addiction or use problem involves any criminality on the part of the employee.

ARTICLE 3.4 EMPLOYEE TRAVEL

A. Lodging

Every employee required to travel and stay overnight for investigative purposes or for Department-approved training shall be entitled to a single-occupancy room. The cost of such accommodations shall not exceed the maximum lodging rate established by the City unless the additional cost is expressly approved by Fiscal Operations Division (FOD).

B. Travel Expense Reimbursement

At the conclusion of any Department-approved travel or training, the concerned employee shall submit a Personal Expense Statement (Form General 16) to FOD within ten (10) working days of such travel detailing all authorized expenditures along with all required supporting documentation. Upon receipt of these documents, FOD shall reimburse the concerned employee as soon as practicable.

SECTION 4.0 WORK SCHEDULE

In each 28-day deployment period, every employee shall be scheduled to work eighteen (18) days and shall receive ten (10) regular days off. The ten (10) regular days off are in addition to any holidays, vacation days or other leave that is authorized.

ARTICLE 4.1 SALARY STATUS

All Unit employees shall be salaried employees in accordance with the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).

- A. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Los Angeles Administrative Code, this MOU, or Police Department rules and regulations to the contrary, Unit employees shall not be required to record any specific hours of work for compensation purposes, although hours may be recorded for other purposes. Unit employees shall be paid the predetermined salary for each bi-weekly pay period as indicated in the attached Appendices. They shall not be subject to deductions from salary or leave banks for absences from work for less than a full workday. This provision applies to occasional partial day absences from work which are authorized by the commanding officer in accordance with LAPD Manual Sections 3/230.30 and 3/230.90. This provision does not apply to long term or recurring absences.
- B. Employees shall not receive overtime compensation except as otherwise provided in Article 4.2. The Chief of Police may grant employees time off for excess hours worked due to unusual situations (such time off shall not be granted on an hour per hour basis).
- C. In accordance with the revised Department of Labor regulations pertaining to disciplinary suspensions of FLSA exempt employees issued in 2004, employees of this Unit shall not be subject to disciplinary suspension for less than a workweek unless imposed in good faith for misconduct pursuant to a written policy applicable to all employees, and shall not receive supplemental compensation except as provided for in Article 4.2.

ARTICLE 4.2 UNUSUAL DUTY AND HOLIDAY COMPENSATION

In the event an employee is ordered to work on the employee's scheduled day off, regular holiday or vacation day because of a declared natural disaster, emergency or

mobilization, he/she shall be compensated in cash at the straight time rate for all hours worked.

The City has an interest in reducing all of its unfunded liabilities to the extent possible and shall include in its list of priorities buying down any compensated time banks associated with this article. However, the City makes no commitments on the amount of time that shall be reduced through a buydown.

Any employee who reports for duty on any of the following days shall receive a payment of \$250. However, an employee shall not be entitled to receive this payment if he/she is compensated in accordance with the paragraph above.

- New Year's Day
- Easter
- Memorial Day
- Independence Day
- Labor Day
- Veteran's Day
- Thanksgiving Day
- Christmas Eve
- Christmas Day
- New Year's Eve

In the event any employee is ordered to work on a prescheduled vacation day(s), it shall be the employee's option to remain on vacation status and receive straight time in addition to vacation pay, or return to regular duty status. In the event the employee returns to regular duty status, the Department is under no obligation to reschedule the vacation during the current calendar year but may do so, pursuant to Manual Section 3/726.70, if it does not impact the ability to maintain adequate deployment at all levels of rank.

ARTICLE 4.3 OVERTIME

- A. Any employee, who, upon promotion to Captain, has an accumulated overtime (CTO) balance may elect to retain a maximum of 200 CTO hours. All CTO hours in excess of 200 hours shall be compensated in cash. Such compensation shall be at the rate of compensation prior to promotion.
- B. In the case of death of an employee who at the time of death has overtime compensation due, such compensation shall be in the form of cash at the salary rate current at the time of said employee's death, to the employee's estate or any other person legally entitled under the law of the State of California.
- C. As used in this Article, "accumulated overtime" shall mean overtime due according to the City Controller's records.

SECTION 5.0 COMPENSATION

ARTICLE 5.1 SALARIES

The salaries shown in the Appendices listed below will be operative on the following dates:

Appendix A – August 1, 2019

Appendix B – September 1, 2019

Appendix C – July 5, 2020

Appendix D - January 17, 2021

Appendix E – January 1, 2023

ARTICLE 5.2 SALARY PROGRESSION

- A. An employee shall be placed on Step 6 of the applicable salary range upon promotion to Captain I, Captain II, or Captain III.
- B. An employee shall be placed on Step 5 upon promotion to Commander. Advancement in the salary rate for the rank of Commander shall be made automatically after one year of service based on the date the employee is initially promoted to Commander. Such advancement shall occur at the beginning of the pay period in which the anniversary date falls.
- C. An employee shall be placed no lower than Step 4 upon promotion to Deputy Chief I. Advancement in the salary rate for Deputy Chief I shall be made automatically step by step after each year of service based on the date the employee is initially promoted to Deputy Chief I. Such advancement shall occur at the beginning of the pay period in which the anniversary date falls.
- D. An employee shall be placed no lower than Step 4 upon promotion to Deputy Chief II. Advancement in the salary rate for Deputy Chief II shall be automatically step by step after each year of service based on the date the employee is initially promoted to Deputy Chief II. Such advancement shall occur at the beginning of the pay period in which the anniversary date falls.

ARTICLE 5.3 SALARY ADVANCEMENT UPON PROMOTION OR ASSIGNMENT TO A HIGHER PAY GRADE

An employee promoted to a higher class or assigned to a higher pay grade within the class to which he/she was appointed shall be advanced to the salary step specified in Article 5.2 which provides at least a five (5) percent increase over the hourly base rate received in the former position. If the employee is entitled to a step advancement on the same day as such promotion or assignment, the step advancement shall be considered to have occurred prior to such promotion or assignment.

ARTICLE 5.4 SALARY RATE UPON ASSIGNMENT TO A LOWER PAY GRADE WITHIN A JOB CLASS

A. Notification

Whenever an employee is reassigned to a lower pay grade, the employee shall be given a thirty-day notice prior to loss of pay. The reasons for the reassignment shall be discussed with the employee by the Deputy Chief II in the employee's chain of command or by the Chief of Police, as appropriate. Nothing in this Article shall preclude the Chief of Police from reassigning such employee prior to loss of pay.

B. Salary Rate Upon Assignment to a Lower Pay Grade

An employee reassigned to a lower pay grade within the class of position to which he/she was appointed shall receive the same compensation received prior to such reassignment, or be compensated at the top step of the salary range for the lowest pay grade, whichever is lower.

ARTICLE 5.5 RETROACTIVE SALARY PROVISIONS

The salary step of an employee will be adjusted and re-computed, if necessary, pursuant to the provisions of any retroactive salary provided for by the City Council.

ARTICLE 5.6 EFFECTIVE DATES OF PAY INCREASES AND DECREASES

When anniversary dates for step raises fall within a payroll period, the pay increase shall be effective at the beginning of the payroll period within which the date falls. In the event pay is decreased within a payroll period, the decrease shall be effective at the beginning of the following payroll period.

ARTICLE 5.7 ASSIGNMENT TO HIGHER LEVEL POSITION

To assure the continuity of police services, employees from a lower civil service rank or lower paygrade position may be temporarily deployed to a position normally assigned to employees in a higher civil service rank or paygrade. Employees so assigned shall continue to receive compensation at the salary level held prior to the temporary assignment for the first 28 days (1 DP). At the conclusion of the initial 28-day period, employees who continue to be assigned to the higher level position shall receive additional compensation at 2.75% of his/her regular base pay for each day so assigned. Such compensation shall be pension based.

ARTICLE 6.0 BENEFITS

ARTICLE 6.1 VACATIONS AND VACATION PAY

A. Each employee shall be entitled to 120 hours of vacation annually with full pay. Each employee, upon completion of ten years of service in the aggregate, shall be entitled to 192 hours vacation annually with full pay. Each employee, upon completion of thirty years of service in the aggregate shall be entitled to 200 hours vacation annually with full pay. On January 1 of each year, vacation time accrued during the previous year shall be credited to each employee.

Note: The accrual of vacation time is referred to in terms of hours for payroll purposes only, and does not affect the salaried status of employees as specified in Article 4.1.

- B. Each employee shall be permitted to defer vacation, thereby accumulating unused vacation time to total not more than the equivalent of three (3) years of vacation credit.
- C. Any vacation hours accumulated over and above the maximum allowed shall be waived and will automatically be deposited in the Police catastrophic illness or injury time bank.
- D. In the event any employee becomes separated from the service of the Department by reason of resignation, discharge, retirement, death, or for any other reason, cash payment of a sum equal to all earned, but unused vacation, including vacation for the proportionate part of the year in which the separation takes place, shall be made at the salary rate current at the date of the separation to the employee, the estate, or any person legally entitled to such payment.
- E. The City Controller shall keep a record of vacation time balance based on Police Department records and shall advise employees on their paycheck of their balance biweekly.
- F. Effective July 2020, eligible members will be allowed to cash out up to a maximum of 135 vacation hours. This cash out will occur annually and be allowed only one time during each fiscal year. Eligible members requesting a cash out shall be paid on the first payday in the month of August. Eligible members are those who have a minimum of 350 hours of accrued vacation time at the time of the request to cash out.

ARTICLE 6.2 HOLIDAYS

Each employee shall receive thirteen days off in lieu of holidays during each calendar year.

Notwithstanding the above paragraph, whenever a special holiday is declared by proclamation of the Mayor with City Council concurrence, the Chief of Police is hereby authorized to grant each employee a day off with full pay. Such day off may be allowed either on the same day that is declared a special holiday by the Mayor and the City Council or on any subsequent day at the discretion of the Chief of Police.

ARTICLE 6.3 SICK LEAVE ACCRUAL

Every employee shall be entitled to accrue sick leave as indicated below.

- A. During the calendar year in which the employee is appointed and during each subsequent calendar year, the employee shall accrue sick leave as follows:
 - 96 hours of sick leave at 100% pay (up to a maximum of 800 hours),
 - 40 hours of sick leave at 75% pay (up to a maximum of 800 hours),
 - 40 hours of sick leave at 50% pay (up to a maximum of 800 hours).

As used in this Article, the term "calendar year" shall mean the period commencing on the first day of the payroll period during which January 1st occurs and ending on the day immediately preceding the first day of the payroll period during which the next succeeding January 1st occurs.

Note: The accrual of sick time is referred to in terms of hours for payroll purposes only, and does not affect the salaried status of Unit members as specified in Article 4.1.

B. The allowance of sick leave in this Article provided for shall accrue in the manner specified herein while the employee is absent on military leave.

ARTICLE 6.4 SICK LEAVE USAGE

- A. In all cases where an employee is compelled to be absent from duty on account of illness, injury, or pregnancy (to the extent allowed by law), the employee shall report the same as soon as practicable to the Department. The Department may require such employee to be examined by the Medical Services Division of the Personnel Department, which shall only report to the Department that the employee is or is not capable of performing the essential duties of his/her position. Any employee who has used less than 48 hours of sick time in a calendar year shall not be subject to such mandatory examination.
- B. The Department may also require, to the extent the law and Paragraph A. above permit, that the employee provide proof from a health care provider which shall include the necessity for the absence and an anticipated return-to-duty date. Failure to provide the required proof may result in the termination of the employee's sick benefits for the incident in question.

- C. An employee shall be allowed to utilize sick leave benefits not to exceed an aggregate of 96 hours in any one calendar year for the purpose of securing preventive medical, dental, optical or other like treatment or examination for the employee and for the members of the employee's immediate family.
- D. Every female employee shall be entitled to use sick leave accrued pursuant to this Article if unable to work on account of her pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions.
- E. No sick leave at partial pay shall be used by any employee unless and until all sick leave with full pay to which the employee is entitled has been used.

ARTICLE 6.5 ACCUMULATED SICK LEAVE

- A. Any unused balance of an employee's 100% sick leave bank remaining at the end of a calendar year shall be carried over to the following calendar year. That bank may accumulate to a maximum of 800 hours. Any 100% sick leave remaining unused at the end of a calendar year, which, if added to an employee's accumulated 100% sick leave bank, will exceed 800 hours, shall, as soon as practicable be compensated in cash at the rate of 50% of the employee's current salary rate. The City retains the option to cash out some or all of the time in the excess sick time bank at any time. In the event the hours are not used by the employee or cashed out by the City, the hours will be cashed out upon the employee's retirement. Effective January 2021, any 100% sick leave remaining unused at the end of each calendar year, which, if added to an employee's accumulated 100% sick leave will exceed 800 hours, shall, as soon as practicable, be compensated in cash at the rate of 100% of the employee's current salary rate.
- B. If any employee becomes separated from the service of the Department by reason of retirement or death, any balance of accumulated 100% sick leave remaining unused at the time of separation shall be compensated to the employee, or in the event of separation due to the death of the employee, to the employee's estate, by cash payment of 50% of the employee's salary rate current at such date of separation. The City Council may, by resolution, authorize cash payment to the legal beneficiaries of an employee who suffers a duty-related death for the balance of the employee's accumulated full-pay sick leave at 100% of the employee's salary rate on the date of his or her death. Effective January 2021, if any employee becomes separated from the service of the Department by reasons of retirement or death, any balance of accumulated 100% sick leave remaining unused at the time of separation shall be compensated to the employee, or in the event of separation due to the death of the employee, to the employee's estate, by cash payment of 100% of the employee's salary rate current at such date of separation. In no instance will an employee or an employee's estate be compensated more than once for accumulated sick leave upon retirement or death of the employee.

C. Any unused balance of sick leave at 75% of full pay at the end of any calendar year and any unused balance of sick leave at 50% of full pay at the end of any calendar year shall be carried over and accumulated from one calendar year to the next to a maximum of 800 hours at 75% pay and 800 hours at 50% pay. All accrued sick leave at partial pay in excess of such maximum amounts shall be deemed waived and lost.

ARTICLE 6.6 FAMILY ILLNESS

Each employee shall be entitled to the following family illness leave provisions:

- A. Each employee who is absent from work by reason of the illness or injury of a member of the employee's immediate family and who has accrued any unused 100%, 75% or 50% sick leave, shall be allowed a leave of absence with pay at the appropriate pay rate (100%, 75% or 50%) not to exceed, in the aggregate, 96 hours in any one calendar year. As used in this Article, the term "calendar year" shall mean the period commencing on the first day of the payroll period during which January 1st occurs and ending on the day immediately preceding the first day of the payroll period during which the next January 1st occurs.
- B. After the first 48 hours of sick leave usage in a calendar year, each employee shall furnish, if required by the Chief of Police, satisfactory proof from a health care provider which shall include the necessity for the absence and an estimate of the time period the employee needs to care for the immediate family member.
- C. "Immediate family" shall include the father, mother, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother, sister, spouse, child, grandparent, stepparent, stepchild, foster child, grandchild or other minor dependent or any household member (any person residing in the immediate household of the employee at the time of illness or injury). The definition of "immediate family" shall also include the domestic partner of an employee and the following relatives of an employee's domestic partner: child, grandchild, mother, father.

Any employee claiming a domestic partner for purposes of this Article shall complete a confidential affidavit to be filed in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, which shall be signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring the existence of a domestic partnership. No affidavit is required to secure family illness benefits arising from the illness or injury of a household member.

ARTICLE 6.7 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

A. Each employee shall be entitled to three days leave of absence with full pay for a death in the employee's immediate family. Any employee may, at the employee's option, choose to use up to two additional days of leave (or up to four additional days when out-of-state travel is required) in conjunction with bereavement leave.

Such additional days of leave may be compensatory time off or vacation leave at the employee's discretion. If neither compensatory time off nor vacation leave is available, the employee may choose to use available sick leave.

In the case of simultaneous, multiple family deaths, up to six (6) additional days of vacation or compensatory time off may be taken at the employee's option. (When included with the provision above, up to 11 days would be available for deaths requiring in-state travel and up to 13 days for deaths requiring out-of-state travel).

As used in this Article, a day is defined as the employee's regularly scheduled workday regardless of the number of hours.

- B. Each employee shall furnish, if required by the Chief of Police, a death certificate or other satisfactory proof of the death to justify any bereavement leave.
- C. For purposes of this Article, "immediate family" shall include the father, father-in-law, mother, mother-in-law, brother, sister, spouse, child, stepparent, stepchild, foster child, grandparent, grandchild or any minor dependent or any household member (any member residing in the immediate household of the employee at the time of death). The definition of "immediate family" shall also include the domestic partner of the employee and the following relatives of an employee's domestic partner: child, grandchild, mother, father.

Any employee claiming a domestic partner for purposes of this Article shall complete a confidential affidavit to be filed in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, which shall be signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring existence of a domestic partnership. No affidavit is required to secure bereavement leave benefits arising from the death of a household member.

ARTICLE 6.8 FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

It is the intent of the parties that the provisions and administration of this Article be in compliance with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993; the California Family Rights Act of 1993; the Pregnancy Disability Leave provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act; the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act; the California Military and Veterans Code; and the Fiscal Year 2010 National Defense Authorization Act (further information on this Act is contained in the Employee Relations Bulletins issued February 6, 2009, and January 8, 2010, by the Office of the City Administrative Officer).

A. Authorization for Leave

Up to four months (nine pay periods) of family or medical leave shall be provided for the purpose of childbirth, adoption, foster care of a child, or serious health condition of an immediate family member (as defined in Article 6.6), upon the request of the employee or designation by Management in accordance with applicable Federal and State law, notwithstanding any other provisions of this MOU or the Los Angeles Administrative Code to the contrary.

Any employee may take leave under the provisions of this Article if the employee has a serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform the functions of the employee's position.

Leave under the provisions of this Article shall be limited to four months (nine pay periods) during a twelve-month period, regardless of the number of incidents. A twelve-month period shall begin on the first day of leave for each individual taking such leave. The succeeding twelve-month period will begin the first day of leave taken under the provisions of this Article after completion of the previous twelve-month period.

Exception: Under the provisions of this Article, a pregnant employee may be eligible for up to four months (nine pay periods) for childbirth disability and up to an additional four months (nine pay periods) for purposes of bonding. (See Section D.1. and D.6. of this Article).

B. **Definitions**

- 1. **Spouse** means a husband or wife as defined or recognized under State law for purposes of marriage in this State.
- 2. **Domestic partner** means a named domestic partner in a confidential affidavit declaring the existence of said domestic partner and signed by the City employee, which is on file in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Division.
- 3. **Parent** means a biological, step, adoptive or foster parent, a legal guardian or an individual who stands or stood *in loco parentis* to an employee when the employee was a child. This term does not mean parents "in law". Persons who are *in loco parentis* include those with day-to-day responsibilities to care for or financially support a child or, in the case of an employee, who had such responsibility for the employee when the employee was a child. A biological or legal relationship is not necessary.
- 4. **Child** means a biological, adopted, or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing *in loco parentis*, who is either under age 18, or age 18 or older and incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability.

C. Eligibility

1. The provisions of this Article shall apply to all employees in this Unit who have been employed by the City for at least twelve months and who have worked for at least 1,250 hours during the twelve months immediately preceding the beginning of the leave.

Exception: In accordance with Pregnancy Disability Leave under the California Fair Employment Housing Act (FEHA), on the first day of employment with the City, pregnant employees are eligible for up to four months (nine pay periods) of leave if disabled due to pregnancy.

2. Parents (including those who are domestic partners) who both work for the City may take leave under the provisions of this Article at the same time to care for a new child by birth or adoption, foster care of a child. Each employee is allowed the entire 4-month period.

Spouses or domestic partners who both work for the City may take leave under the provisions of this Article at the same time to take care of a sick parent. However, the aggregate period of time to which both are entitled is limited to the time allowed for only one employee.

Each employee must notify the concerned employing department at the time the leave is requested of the name and department of the second family member who is requesting leave for the same incident. Such notification must include the starting and ending dates of the time period for which each employee is requesting leave.

The time limitation for parents or domestic partners does not apply to leave taken by one employee to care for the other who is seriously ill or to care for a child with a serious health condition.

D. Conditions

 Pregnancy – A leave for pregnant employees shall start at the beginning of the period of disability that a health care provider certifies as necessary. Leave for the non-disability portion of childbirth may be taken before or after delivery.

In accordance with Pregnancy Disability Leave under the California FEHA, employees who are disabled due to pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions are eligible for up to four months (nine pay periods) of leave with medical certification certifying the employee is unable to work due to a pregnancy-related condition. Pregnancy Disability Leave under the FEHA may be taken before or after the birth of the child, which shall run concurrently with pregnancy leave under the federal Family and Medical

Leave Act of 1993, and must be concluded within one year of the child's birth.

Employees (each parent individually) are also eligible for family leave (bonding) under the California Family Rights Act, which shall be limited to four months (nine pay periods) and must be concluded within one year of the child's birth or adoption. (The administration of such leave shall be in accordance with Section C.2. of this Article).

- 2. **Adoption** The start of a family leave for adoption or foster care of a child shall begin on a date reasonably close to the date the child is placed in the custody of the employee. Leave may also be granted prior to the placement if an absence from work is required.
- 3. **Family Illness** The start of a family leave for a serious health condition of a family member shall begin on the date requested by the employee or designated by Management.
- 4. **Employee's Own Illness** The start of a leave for the employee's own serious health condition shall begin on the date requested by the employee or designated by Management.
- 5. A serious health condition is defined as an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves any period of:
 - a. Incapacity or treatment connected with in-patient care in a hospital, hospice or residential medical care facility; or
 - b. Incapacity requiring an absence of greater than three days involving continuing treatment by or under the supervision of a health care provider; or
 - c. Incapacity (or treatment therefrom) due to a chronic serious health condition; or
 - d. Incapacity that is permanent or long-term due to a condition for which treatment may not be effective; or
 - e. Absences to receive multiple treatments (including any period of recovery therefrom) by, or on referral by, a health care provider for a condition that likely would result in incapacity or more than three consecutive days if left untreated; or
 - f. Incapacity due to pregnancy or for prenatal care.

6. **Continuous/Intermittent Leave** – All leave granted under this Article shall normally be for a continuous period of time for each incident. However, an employee shall be permitted to take intermittent leave or work on a reduced schedule to take care of a family member with a serious health condition or for his/her own serious health condition when it is medically necessary. Management may require the employee to transfer temporarily to an available alternative position with equivalent compensation for which the employee is qualified to accommodate recurring leave periods.

In accordance with the California Family Rights Act (CFRA), leave for the birth, adoption or foster care placement of a child of an employee (bonding leave) does not have to be taken in one continuous period of time. Under CFRA, the basic minimum duration of bonding leave is two (2) weeks, and on any two (2) occasions an employee is entitled to such bonding leave for a time period of less than two (2) weeks' duration. Any other form of intermittent leave, or work on a reduced schedule, for the purpose of bonding leave shall only be permitted at the discretion of Management. Bonding leave must be concluded within one year of the birth or placement of the child.

- 7. If any employee requires another leave for a separate incident under the provisions of this Article during the same 12-month period, a new request must be submitted.
- 8. A personal leave of absence beyond the four months leave provided in this Article may be requested, subject to the approval of the appointing authority and, if required, the Personnel Department, as provided under other City leave provisions.
- 9. Management has the right to request and verify the medical certification of a serious health condition by a health care provider. Management shall allow employees at least 15 calendar days to obtain the medical certification.
- 10. Upon return from family or medical leave, an employee shall be returned to his/her original job or to an equivalent job.

E. Notice Requirements

1. **Employee** - When an employee requests family or medical leave, he/she must state the reason for the requested leave (e.g., childbirth, to care for an immediate family member with a serious health condition, etc.). When the necessity for a leave is foreseeable, the employee must provide at least 30 days notice. However, if the leave must begin in less than 30 days, the employee must provide as much advance notice as is practicable.

2. Management - In response to an employee's request for family or medical leave, Management shall indicate whether or not the employee is eligible for such leave, if such leave will be counted against the employee's annual family or medical leave entitlement, and any requirement for the employee to furnish medical certification. Management shall also notify an employee if it designates leave, paid or unpaid, taken by the employee as family or medical leave-qualifying, regardless of whether or not the employee initiates a request to take family or medical leave.

F. Applicable Time Off

Employees who are granted leave in accordance with this Article shall take time off in the following order:

1. Childbirth (Mother)

- a. Accrued sick leave (100%, 75%, 50%) or vacation for the entire period of disability that a health care provider certifies is necessary (including prenatal care or the mother's inability to work prior to the birth), may be taken at the employee's discretion.
- b. For the non-disability portion of childbirth leave (before or after delivery bonding) accrued vacation time off shall be used prior to the use of time under c., d. and e. below.
- c. Accrued sick leave; all 100% sick leave shall be used first, followed by the use of all 75% sick leave, followed by the use of all 50% sick leave. The use of sick leave under this subsection is at the employee's discretion.
- d. Accrued compensatory time off may be used at the employee's discretion after exhaustion of 100% sick leave. In accordance with the final Department of Labor Regulations, which became effective January 16, 2009, and govern the federal Family and Medical Leave Act, any use of accrued compensatory time off under this Section shall be counted against the employee's annual family and medical leave entitlement.
- e. Unpaid leave.

2. Childbirth (Father or Domestic Partner), Adoption, Foster Care or Family Illness

a. Annual family illness sick leave up to 12 days may be used at the employee's discretion. Such leave may be taken before or after the vacation time off described in b. below.

- b. Accrued vacation time off. Such time must be used prior to the use of time under c., d. and e. below.
- c. Accrued sick leave; all 100% sick leave shall be used first, followed by the use of all 75% sick leave, followed by the use of all 50% sick leave. The use of sick leave under this subsection is at the employee's discretion.
- d. Accrued compensatory time off may be used at the employee's discretion after exhaustion of 100% sick leave. In accordance with the final Department of Labor Regulations, which became effective January 16, 2009, and govern the federal Family and Medical Leave Act, any use of accrued compensatory time off under this Section shall be counted against the employee's annual family and medical leave entitlement.
- e. Unpaid leave.

3. Personal Medical Leave

- a. Accrued sick leave (100%, 75%, 50%) may be used at the employee's discretion. Such leave may be taken before or after the vacation time off described in b. below.
- b. Accrued vacation time. Such time must be used prior to the use of time under c. and d. below.
- c. Accrued compensatory time off may be used at the employee's discretion after exhaustion of 100% sick leave. In accordance with the final Department of Labor Regulations, which became effective January 16, 2009, and govern the federal Family and Medical Leave Act, any use of accrued compensatory time off under this Section shall be counted against the employee's annual family and medical leave entitlement.
- d. Unpaid leave.

G. Sick Leave Rate of Pay During Family Leave

Payment for sick leave usage under Sections F.1., 2. and 3. shall be at the regular accrued rate of 100%, 75% or 50%, as appropriate.

H. Monitoring

Management shall maintain such records as are required to monitor the usage of leave as defined in this Article. Such records are to be made available to the Association upon request.

ARTICLE 6.9 HEALTH INSURANCE

- A. Management will provide a monthly subsidy toward the cost of any one of the following health plans for employees in this Unit:
 - 1. Police Blue Cross/Prudent Buyer
 - 2. Police Kaiser
 - 3. Police Blue Cross/California Care
 - 4. L.A. City-sponsored plans
 - 5. Any other plan submitted by the League and approved by the City for which an employee is eligible.
- B. The monthly health subsidy for employees in this Unit is as follows:
 - 1. Operative August 1, 2019 or on the date that this MOU was amended pursuant to the cover page of this MOU, whichever is later, Management will provide a monthly subsidy not to exceed \$1,508.18 per month.
 - 2. Operative July 1, 2020 or on the date that this MOU was amended pursuant to the cover page of this MOU, whichever is later, Management will provide a monthly subsidy not to exceed \$1,557.95 per month.
 - 3. Operative July 1, 2021 or on the date that this MOU was amended pursuant to the cover page of this MOU, whichever is later, Management will provide a monthly subsidy not to exceed \$1,609.36 per month.
 - 4. Beginning in January, 2022, the parties shall meet and confer to establish the monthly subsidy amount for the next fiscal year beginning July 1, 2022. The previously established formula for the plans years beginning July 1, 2020 and July 1, 2021 provided for an increase in the health care subsidy by a percentage commensurate with the percentage increase of the Police Blue Cross/Prudent Buyer PPO Family Plan rate not to exceed 5%. In no case shall the subsidy amount be lowered from the prior year level.
 - 5. Beginning in January, 2023, the parties shall meet and confer to establish the monthly subsidy amount for the next fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023.

The previously established formula for the plans years beginning July 1, 2020 and July 1, 2021 provided for an increase in the health care subsidy by a percentage commensurate with the percentage increase of the Police Blue Cross/Prudent Buyer PPO Family Plan rate not to exceed 5%. In no case shall the subsidy amount be lowered from the prior year level.

- C. The City will apply this sum first to the employee's coverage consistent with the operative dates specified in subsection B. above. The amount to be applied to the employee-only coverage will be the actual amount required, but not to exceed:
 - 1. \$1,017.51per month for Fiscal Year 2019-2020.
 - 2. \$1,051.09 for Fiscal Years 2020-2021; and,
 - \$1,085.78 for Fiscal Year 2021-2022.
- D. Management will provide continuation of the above medical plan subsidies toward the cost of health plan premiums for the spouse, domestic partner, and any minor dependents of any employee killed in the line of duty or who dies from a duty-related injury after July 1, 1985, while on active payroll status. This coverage shall cease for minor dependents when they reach the age of 26 years. However, coverage will continue for a disabled child of the employee if the child remains unmarried, was dependent on the employee for financial support, and was disabled before age 18.
- E. Health plan subsidy provisions not covered in this Article will be administered in accordance with applicable sections of the Los Angeles Administrative Code.
- F. The City will retain all duties and responsibilities it has had for the administration of the City's Health Plans.
- G. The City will expend the above-noted funds only for those employees who are enrolled in a plan and are on active payroll status with the City. The City retains all rights to any unused funds, which may be allocated for the purpose of implementing this Article.
- H. The parties hereby agree that either the City or the Association has the option to reopen this Article at any time upon written notice to the other party to discuss the health insurance plan administration and benefits.
- I. Any employee who can prove health insurance coverage under a spouse or domestic partner with an adequate plan may opt out of health insurance coverage as provided by this Article, and receive a sum of \$100 monthly which is not to be considered wages. To be eligible for this opt-out benefit, the employee must comply with the rules and procedures established by the Personnel Department.

- J. Health Plan Subsidy Domestic Partners
 - 1. The definition of a dependent shall include the domestic partner of an employee and the dependents of such domestic partner.
 - 2. Any employee claiming a domestic partner and/or the dependents of such domestic partner for purposes of this Article shall complete a confidential affidavit to be filed in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, which shall be signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring the existence of a domestic partnership.

K. Health Plan Subsidy - Retirees

- 1. For those employees who retire after July 1, 1988, such employees shall receive the following benefit based upon years of service, age, and pension:
 - a. <u>Basic Benefit</u>: The following benefit and eligibility requirements pertain to all employees who retired after July 1, 1988, on a service pension unless applicable eligibility requirements have been changed or the benefit improved in Paragraphs b. or c. below:

Years of Service	<u>Benefit</u>
20 - 24	\$ 75 per month
25 - 29	\$150 per month
30 & over	\$225 per month
Pension Plan	Age for Subsidy Eligibility
Articles 17 & 18	58
Article 35	55

- b. <u>Eligibility Expansion</u>: Employees who retire after July 1, 1994, with either a service or a service-connected disability pension shall be eligible for the retiree health plan subsidy at age 55, upon the effective date of the enabling ordinance.
- c. <u>Benefit Improvement</u>: Employees who retire after July 1, 1996, with either a service or a service-connected disability pension shall receive the following benefit at age 55:

Years of Service	<u>Benefit</u>
20 - 24	\$150 per month
25 - 29	\$225 per month
30 & over	\$300 per month

- 2. This benefit subsidy amount shall not in any case exceed the cost of the health plan option selected by the retiree.
- 3. To receive this subsidy, the retiree must be in a City-approved health plan and cannot receive this subsidy if such retiree, after retirement from the Police Department, has accepted a City job and is receiving a City health insurance subsidy through that job.
- 4. The subsidy for retirees shall be administered through the Pension Department and will be governed by the rules and regulations of the City health insurance plan subsidy for active employees. The benefits provided herein do not affect or repeal any other benefit provided for retirees. See, e.g., Los Angeles Administrative Code Section 4.1150, et seq.
- 5. The benefit will begin in the first month after adoption of the enabling Ordinance and the dollar subsidy will not be retroactive.
- 6. The parties agree that any change in this benefit must first be negotiated by the City and the Association as part of the meet and confer process and any change made through any other process shall not be recognized by the City.
- 7. The parties agree to implement a cash in-lieu of health insurance subsidy on a reimbursement basis for retired sworn employees who reside in an area where they cannot access a City sponsored or approved Managed Care Health Plans (HMO). Details for plan administration need to be worked out prior to implementation. The effective date of this program will be when the parties have completed all necessary procedures to effect this benefit. This benefit is not retroactive.

ARTICLE 6.10 DENTAL INSURANCE

- A. Management will provide continuation of the dental subsidy for the spouse, domestic partner, and any minor dependents of any employee killed in the line of duty or who dies from a duty-related injury after July 1, 1985, while on active payroll status. This coverage shall cease for minor dependents when they reach the age of 26 years. However, coverage will continue for a disabled child of the employee if the child remains unmarried, was dependent on the employee for financial support, and was disabled prior to age 26.
- B. Operative July 1, 2019, the City will expend a maximum of \$84 per month for employees enrolled in the below-listed dental plans. Operative July 1, 2020, this amount will increase to \$86. Operative July 1, 2021, this amount will increase to \$88.00.
 - 1. Los Angeles Police Protective League Dental Insurance Plan

- 2. Police Relief Association self-insured Dental Insurance Plan
- 3. Any other plan submitted to and approved by Management for which an employee is eligible.
- 4. L.A. City-sponsored plans
- C. In the event the monthly dental single-party rate decreases at any time, such decrease shall not result in a reduction of the City's dental subsidy.
- D. The City will apply this contribution first to the employee's coverage. Any remaining balance will be applied toward the coverage of the employee's dependents under the same plan.
- E. The City subsidy for employees who enroll in any of the above dental plans will be applied toward plan premiums scheduled for payroll deduction in the first payroll period following the employee's enrollment.
- F. Employees who are enrolled in more than one of the dental plans for which a subsidy is provided may only receive one subsidy. If the employee was receiving a subsidy on July 1, 1985, the employee will continue to receive the subsidy for that dental plan, unless the employee submits a new payroll deduction card.
- G. The City will expend the above-noted funds only for those employees who enroll in said plans and remain on active payroll status with the City. The City retains all rights to any unused funds, which may be allocated for the purpose of implementing this Article.
- H. For those employees enrolled in any plan, other than the City-sponsored plan, who authorize the City Controller to cover any additional costs of the plan, the City will remit to the sponsor of the plan a separate amount and an appropriate deduction list at an address to be specified by the sponsor.
- I. The City is not responsible for nor expected to provide any additional accounting, administrative bookkeeping, clerical or other services except as provided for in the above paragraphs. The Association assumes all responsibility for any services, which may arise out of the administration of any plan.
- J. The Association shall indemnify, defend and hold the City harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability that shall arise out of or result from any action taken by the City for purposes of complying with this Article, or by failure of the League/Association/Police Relief or any of the dental carriers to provide the coverage and services agreed to between the sponsors and the carriers.

- K. The City will retain all duties and responsibilities it has had for the administration of the City Dental Insurance Plan.
- L. Dental Plan Subsidy Domestic Partners
 - 1. The definition of a dependent shall include the domestic partner of an employee and the dependents of such domestic partner.
 - 2. Any employee claiming a domestic partner and/or the dependents of such domestic partner for purposes of this Article shall complete a confidential affidavit to be filed in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, which shall be signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring the existence of a domestic partnership.

ARTICLE 6.11 HEALTH AND DENTAL SUBSIDY DURING FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

Employees shall be eligible for continued health and dental subsidies while on a Family or Medical Leave, under the provisions of Article 6.8 of this MOU. However, for any unpaid portion of Family or Medical Leave, health and/or dental subsidies shall be continued for a maximum of nine (9) pay periods. The continuation of the medical and dental plan subsidies will be provided only under the following conditions:

- 1. The employee shall have been enrolled in a medical plan listed in Section 6.9 paragraph A and a dental plan listed in Section 6.10 paragraph B prior to the beginning of the leave.
- 2. The City will not continue the subsidy if the employee is covered under a medical or dental plan not listed in Section 6.9 paragraph A and Section 6.10 paragraph B respectively.
- 3. The continuance of the medical and dental plan subsidy shall include coverage of any new dependent.

ARTICLE 6.12 LIFE INSURANCE

- A. During the term of this MOU, the City shall expend \$25 per month toward the cost of a League or Police Relief sponsored Life Insurance Program. This subsidy shall be available to all employees regardless of League/Association membership or affiliation. All employees shall be enrolled in the League sponsored Basic Life Insurance program.
- B. Following the benefit payout of any officer killed in the line of duty after July 1, 1985, from the above League or Police Relief sponsored Life insurance program to designated beneficiaries, the City shall continue to expend \$25 per month toward a life insurance policy issued on the life of the spouse or domestic

partner the deceased officer provided such policy is issued through the League or Police Relief. This subsidy shall be provided only if such employee had a life insurance policy in effect through the League or Police Relief at the time of his or her death.

- C. In order for a domestic partner to be eligible for the continuation of life insurance subsidy, a confidential affidavit shall have been filed with the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring the existence of a domestic partnership.
- D. The City will expend the above-noted funds only for those employees who enroll in a plan and remain on active payroll status with the City. In the event it is found that although off payroll, a member is eligible to receive the subsidy, the Association as the right to recoup applicable subsidy from the City.
- E. The City will provide the subsidy for the League or Police Relief plan in twenty-four biweekly increments annually. The City will remit to the League or Police Relief an aggregate amount equal to the sum of the subsidy paid for those employees enrolled in said plans who are on active payroll status, together with a list of those employees who qualify for the subsidy during each payroll period. Remittance of this aggregate amount will be made within thirty working days after the conclusion of the payroll period in which the subsidy was paid.
- F. For those employees enrolled in the plan who authorize the City Controller to make a payroll deduction to cover an additional cost of said life insurance plan, the City will remit to the League or Police Relief a separate amount and appropriate deduction list in accordance with established policy and procedures.
- G. The City is not responsible for nor expected to provide any additional accounting, administrative bookkeeping, clerical or other services except for Employer required taxation calculation and reporting (ex: imputed income for life insurance exceeding \$50,000) and as provided for in the above paragraphs. The League/Police Relief assumes all responsibility for any services, which may arise out of the administration of the life insurance plan, except for Employer required taxation reporting.
- H. The Association shall hold the City harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability that shall arise out of or result from any action taken by the City for purposes of complying with this Article, or by failure of the Association/League/Police Relief or its life insurance carrier to provide the coverage and services agreed to between the League or Police Relief and the carrier.

ARTICLE 6.13 INJURED ON DUTY PAY

Disability claims shall be paid as provided for in Administrative Code Section 4.177. In accordance with Andersen v. Workers Compensation Appeals Board (2007) 149 Cal. App. 4th 1369, employees may elect to use their accrued sick leave, accrued vacation time, or accumulated CTO to supplement the Workers Compensation State Rate benefit described in Administrative Code Section 4.177 in order to receive up to the equivalent of their regular salary. In accordance with Workers Compensation law, employees who are temporarily disabled and eligible for the State Rate benefit cannot use accrued leave or accumulated time off before, or instead of, receiving the State Rate benefit.

ARTICLE 6.14 EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The League shall contract with a City-approved employee assistance service provider (EAP) to provide coverage to Unit employees. The City shall reimburse the League \$13,000 in February of each fiscal year throughout the term of this MOU for the coverage provided to Association members.

The EAP provider shall employ qualified staff to provide family counseling services in the areas of: alcohol and substance abuse, juvenile delinquency, marital, legal, financial, or other problems. The method of treatment shall include: identification of problem, counseling, referral to appropriate service provider for extended counseling and/or treatment, and case follow-up.

Any employee claiming a domestic partner and/or the dependents of such domestic partner for purposes of this Article shall complete a confidential affidavit to be filed in the Employee Benefits Office, Personnel Department, which shall be signed by the City employee and the domestic partner, declaring the existence of a domestic partnership.

The EAP service provider shall issue quarterly reports to the League and to the City in care of the Employee Benefits Section, Personnel Department.

In those instances where Management deems the best interests of an employee would be served, Management may refer such employee to the service provider.

If, in the City's, the League's or the Association's opinion, the EAP provider commits a major breach of any of the provisions of its agreement, the City may, at its discretion, discontinue further payments in support of the EAP. Reasons for discontinuing payments include, but are not limited to: (1) failure of the EAP provider to cooperate with the reasonable requests of City, League or Association representatives for information; (2) failure of the EAP provider to comply with the restrictions placed on its operations by this Agreement.

The Association shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the City against all claims, demands, suits, including costs of suits and reasonable attorney fees, and/or other forms

of liability arising from the implementation of these provisions and the operation of the EAP.

Participation by an employee in this EAP in no way diminishes, restricts, or alters the authority or discretion of the Chief of Police in the imposition of disciplinary action.

The employee's participation in the program shall be on the employee's own time and shall not be considered hours worked.

ARTICLE 6.15 DEATH BENEFIT

The City will provide up to \$30,000 for funeral expenses only to the heirs of any Unit employee killed in the line of duty. This amount includes the amount already available for this purpose in accordance with California State Labor Code Section 4701, but excludes grants or donations from any other source.

ARTICLE 6.16 DEPENDENT CARE REIMBURSEMENT ACCOUNT

During the term of this MOU, Management agrees to maintain a Dependent Care Reimbursement Account (DCRA), qualified under Section 129 of the Internal Revenue Code, for active employees, provided that sufficient enrollment of City employees is maintained to continue to make the account available. Enrollment in the DCRA is at the discretion of each employee. All contributions into the DCRA and related administrative fees shall be paid by employees who are enrolled in the plan. As a qualified Section 129 plan, the DCRA shall be administered according to the rules and regulations specified for such plans by the Internal Revenue Service. Since this benefit is subject to the Civilian Benefits Committee, the Association must abide by any policies of the Committee in management of DCRA.

ARTICLE 6.17 EXECUTIVE DEVELOPMENT/TECHNOLOGY FUND

The City will provide \$375,000 in February 2020, February 2021, February 2022, February 2023, and February 2024 to be used exclusively for management training, tuition reimbursement, and technology purchases for employees of this Unit. Funds used for education programs must be specifically related to management, leadership or law enforcement. Funds used for technology purchases must be specifically related to City employment. Expenditures of these funds must be approved by the Board of Directors of the Association prior to their use. The Board of Directors will also be responsible for maintaining a record of all expenditures which shall be subject to management audit.

ARTICLE 6.18 LONG-TERM CAREER/RETENTION LEAVE

A Unit employee who has completed twenty years of active service with the Department may, at his/her discretion, be awarded a one-time continuous leave of absence of not more than thirty days without pay, for the purpose of participating in career enhancement education/development programs, or other related personal development undertaking.

The Association and Management mutually agree that such long-term leave must be approved by the Chief of Police and may not adversely impact the operation or efficiency of the Department. Each employee granted a leave under this Article shall, upon termination of such leave, return to a position at the same rank and pay grade. Under no circumstances may such leave be granted to any employee who has stated an intention to retire, resign or otherwise leave the Department.

ARTICLE 6.19 MILITARY LEAVE

The Los Angeles Police Department grants 174 hours of Military Leave with pay each fiscal year. For employees on Military Leave that extends from one fiscal year to the next, the Department shall start paying the 174 hour allotment for the new fiscal year beginning with the first day of the fiscal year.

SECTION 7.0 GRIEVANCES

ARTICLE 7.1 DEFINITION

- A. A grievance is defined as any dispute concerning the interpretation or application of this written MOU or departmental rules and regulations governing personnel practices or working conditions.
- B. A grievant is defined as any employee who is affected by a grievance as defined above, or the Association when the grievance impacts a class or group of employees.

ARTICLE 7.2 MATTERS NOT GRIEVABLE OR ARBITRABLE

- A. Matters which are not subject to this grievance procedure or to arbitration, include the following:
 - 1. An impasse in meeting and conferring.
 - 2. Transfers, assignments, promotions and promotional examinations, probationary terminations, and Employee Comment Sheets (comment cards). These matters are not grievable or arbitrable whether or not said matters involve discipline.
 - 3. Any other matter involving discipline.
 - 4. A determination of the fitness of an employee to carry a concealable firearm on or off duty.
 - 5. Failure to pass probation.
 - 6. Denial of a Permit for Outside Employment.

- B. These matters are to be dealt with solely by the following procedures:
 - 1. Discipline for permanent employees who have successfully completed their probationary period shall be through Charter Section 1070.
 - 2. Transfer, assignment and promotion appeals by an administrative appeal.
 - 3. Promotional examinations by appeal to the Civil Service Commission.
 - 4. The fitness of an employee to carry a firearm may be appealed to the Chief of Police. If not satisfied at the Chief of Police level, an appeal may be made to the Police Commission, which is the final level of administrative appeal. An appeal pursuant to this provision shall be filed on an Administrative Appeal, Form 1.84. It shall be filed with the Chief of Staff when it is appealed to the Chief of Police.
 - 5. The denial of a Permit for Outside Employment may be appealed to the Chief of Police. If not satisfied at the Chief of Police level, an appeal may be made to the Police Commission, which is the final level of administrative appeal. An appeal pursuant to this provision shall be filed on an Administrative Appeal, Form 1.84. It shall be filed with the Employee Relations Administrator when it is appealed to the Chief of Police.
 - 6. Employee Comment Sheet (comment cards), Form 1.77, may be responded to on an Employee's Report, Form 15.7, within 30 days of the initial review. Any employee response shall be attached to the Employee Comment Sheet. (Manual Section 3/760.13).

Note: This does not waive the employee's right to contest, via the grievance procedure, the content of a comment card later used in a Performance Evaluation Report.

C. Where a matter within the scope of this grievance procedure is alleged to be both a grievance and an Unfair Employee Relations Practice under the jurisdiction of the Employee Relations Board, the grievant may elect to pursue the matter either under the grievance procedure herein provided, or by action before the Employee Relations Board. Notwithstanding any contrary language in the Employee Relations Board's rules and regulations, the grievant's election of either procedure shall constitute a binding election of the remedy chosen and an absolute waiver of any alternative remedy.

ARTICLE 7.3 RESPONSIBILITIES AND RIGHTS

A. No grievant shall lose the right to process a grievance because of management-imposed limitations in scheduling meetings.

- B. The grievant has the responsibility to discuss the grievance informally with the grievant's immediate supervisor. The immediate supervisor will, upon request of a grievant, discuss the grievance with the employee at a mutually satisfactory time. The grievant may be represented by a representative of the grievant's choice in the informal discussion with the grievant's immediate supervisor, and at all formal review levels, and shall be permitted the opportunity to present witnesses at all formal levels of review.
- C. Notwithstanding Paragraph B above, and Paragraph A.1. of Article 7.4, when an employee is grieving a Performance Evaluation Report completed by a supervisor from a previous assignment, the informal discussion shall be completed with the immediate supervisor in the division/bureau/office where the Performance Evaluation Report was completed. Any deviation from the provisions of this paragraph shall be approved by the Employee Relations Administrator.
- D. The grievant and the grievant's representative may have a reasonable amount of paid time off to present the grievance at each level of review. The grievant and the grievant's representative shall not be entitled to paid time off to investigate or prepare the grievance. A grievant may not be represented by a person who is not a Unit employee unless he or she has the written permission of the Association.
- E. The time limits between steps of the grievance procedure provided herein may be extended by mutual agreement.
- F. Management shall notify the Association of any formal grievance filed that involves the interpretation and/or application of the provisions of this MOU, and a designated member of the Board of Directors of the Association shall have the right to be present at any formal grievance meeting concerning such a grievance. If the designated Board member elects to attend said grievance meeting, the Board member shall inform the administrative head of the Department, office or bureau of such intention. The Association is to be notified of the resolution of all other formal grievances.

ARTICLE 7.4 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. The grievance procedure shall be as follows:
 - 1. Step 1 Informal Discussion
 - a. The grievant shall discuss the grievance with the grievant's immediate supervisor on an informal basis in an effort to resolve the grievance and said grievance shall be considered waived if not so presented to the immediate supervisor within twenty calendar days following the day during which the event upon which the grievance is based occurred. Said twenty calendar days may be waived by mutual consent of the parties involved.

b. The immediate supervisor shall respond within twenty calendar days following meeting with the grievant. Failure of the immediate supervisor to respond within such time limit shall entitle the grievant to process the grievance at the next step.

2. Step 2 - Chief of Police Review (First Level of Review)

- a. If the grievance is not settled at Step 1, the grievant may serve written notice of the grievance on a form provided by the Department upon the Chief of Police or his designee(s) within twenty calendar days of receipt of the grievance response at Step 1. Failure of the grievant to serve such written notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance.
- b. If such written notice is served, the Chief of Police or his designee(s) shall meet with the grievant, and a written decision and statement of the facts and issues shall be rendered to the grievant and representative, if any, within twenty calendar days from the date of service. Failure of Management to respond within such time limit shall entitle the grievant to process the grievance at the next level of review.

3. Step 3 - Police Commission Review (Second Level of Review)

- a. If the grievance is not settled at Step 2, the grievant may serve written notice of the grievance on said form upon the Police Commission or its designee(s) within twenty calendar days following receipt of the Step 2 grievance response. Failure of the grievant to serve such notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance.
- b. If such written notice is served, the Police Commission will decide and notify the parties in writing within thirty calendar days whether they wish to hear the grievance. If a decision is reached to hear the grievance, the Police Commission or its designee(s) will afford the parties an opportunity to present oral and/or written arguments on the merits of the grievance and shall render to the grievant and representative, if any, a written decision within sixty calendar days from the date of service. Failure of management to respond within such time limits shall entitle the grievant to process the grievance at the next level.
- c. If the Police Commission decides not to hear the grievance, the decision at Step 2, Chief of Police Review, will be the final Departmental decision regarding the grievance.

4. Step 4 - Arbitration

- a. If the written decision at Step 3 does not settle the grievance, the grievant and the Association jointly may, within ten days following receipt of the Police Commission response, serve upon the Police Commission a written notice that a written request for arbitration has been filed with the Employee Relations Board. The request for arbitration must be filed with the Employee Relations Board within ten calendar days following the date of service of the written decision of the Police Commission that it declines to hear the grievance or a response containing a statement of facts and issues regarding this matter. Failure of the grievant to serve such written request within said period shall constitute a waiver of the right to arbitrate.
- b. If there is a dispute as to the arbitrability of a grievance, the parties will resolve this dispute by submitting only the question of arbitrability to an arbitrator from a list of seven arbitrators furnished by the Employee Relations Board. The arbitrator shall issue a bench decision as to the arbitrability of the grievance at a one-day hearing. This bench decision must be followed up with a written decision within thirty (30) days. If the arbitrator rules that a grievance is arbitrable, the grievance will proceed with a different arbitrator in accordance with the below provisions.
- c. If such written notice is served, or an arbitrator rules that a grievance is arbitrable under the provisions of paragraph b. above, the parties shall meet for the purpose of selecting an arbitrator from a list of seven arbitrators furnished by the Employee Relations Board, within seven calendar days following receipt of said list.
 - (1) Arbitration of a grievance hereunder shall be limited to the formal grievance as originally filed by the grievant to the extent that said grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved. The proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with applicable rules and procedures adopted or specified by the Employee Relations Board, unless other rules or procedures for the conduct of such arbitration are specified herein. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties involved. All other expenses including, but not limited to, fees for witnesses, transcripts, and similar costs incurred by the parties during such arbitration, will be the responsibility of the individual incurring same. In any case where there is a cancellation fee, the party requesting the cancellation shall pay the fee unless the cancellation is mutually requested. In such case, the parties shall share the cancellation fee equally.

- (2) At an arbitration hearing, generally the Association shall present its case first unless there is mutual agreement that the Department will present its case first or the arbitrator determines there is a compelling reason for the Department to present its case first.
- (3) The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of a grievance hereunder shall be binding upon the parties concerned.
- (4) The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of grievances hereunder shall not add to, subtract from, or otherwise modify the terms and conditions of this MOU.
- (5) The burden of proof in arbitration shall be a preponderance of the evidence. As used herein, preponderance of the evidence shall mean evidence which is of a greater weight or more convincing than the evidence offered in opposition to it; that is, evidence which as a whole shows that the fact sought to be proved is more probable than not. In rendering an opinion and award, an arbitrator shall judge the evidence by this standard and this standard alone, regardless of the issue being arbitrated. In rendering an opinion and award, the arbitrator shall express in writing the grounds for such opinion and award so that the parties to the matter can intelligently examine and determine whether the opinion and award is supported by a preponderance of the evidence.

If either party to the matter believes that the arbitrator applied a burden of proof other than a preponderance of the evidence. that party may appeal the opinion and award to the Superior Court under authority of Section 1285 of the California Code of Civil Procedure or in writing to the Employee Relations Board within thirty days of issuance of the opinion and award. The party appealing the matter shall serve written notice of the appeal on the other party within five days of appealing the matter to the Employee Relations Board. The Employee Relations Board may review the arbitrator's written opinion and award and the evidence presented in the case, and, if it conducts such a review, shall determine by majority vote of the members whether the award and decision is supported by a preponderance of the evidence. This ruling, or its decision not to review the matter, shall be communicated in writing to the parties to the matter within sixty days of the matter having been appealed to the Employee Relations Board.

If, pursuant to this Article, the Employee Relations Board sets aside the opinion and award of an arbitrator, the matter may, at the discretion of either party, be heard before a new and different arbitrator.

If the Employee Relations Board rules that the opinion and award was based on the preponderance of evidence, if it decides not to review the award, or if it fails to act on such a request, the objecting party shall comply with the arbitrator's award. If the objecting party utilizes the Employee Relations Board in an attempt to obtain such a review, that party waives any judicial review of that award under Code of Civil Procedure §1285 or any other provision.

ARTICLE 7.5 EMERGENCY GRIEVANCE REVIEW PROCEDURE

- A. When a grievant feels that a grievance is of an emergency nature, the grievant shall submit, on an appropriate form to the Chief of Police, a request for emergency consideration. The Chief of Police will determine whether an emergency does, in fact, exist and his decision will be final.
- B. If it is the decision of the Chief of Police that an emergency does, in fact, exist, the grievance will be reviewed at that level and a written decision or statement of facts and issues shall be rendered to the grievant and his representative, if any, within twenty calendar days from the date of service. Failure of Management to respond within such time limit shall entitle the grievant to process the grievance at the next level of review.
- C. If the emergency grievance is not satisfied by the Chief of Police under the Emergency Grievance Review Procedure, the grievant may serve written notice of the grievance in appropriate form upon the Police Commission or its designee(s) within ten calendar days following receipt of the grievance response. Failure of the grievant to serve such notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance. If such notice is served, the grievance shall be heard by the Police Commission or its designee(s). The Police Commission or its designee(s) will afford the parties an opportunity to present oral and/or written arguments on the merits of the grievance and the Police Commission shall render to the grievant and his representative, if any, a written decision within thirty calendar days from the date of service.
- D. If the written decision by the Police Commission does not satisfy the grievance, the grievant may serve a written notice upon the Police Commission of a written request for arbitration as provided for in Step 4 of the Grievance Procedure.

ARTICLE 7.6 GRIEVANCES AFFECTING A CLASS OR GROUP OF EMPLOYEES

A. Class Action Grievance

- 1. A class action grievance is defined as a grievance affecting several employees or a class of employees in the Unit.
- 2. Such grievances shall contain the names of the affected employees unless the grievance is inclusive of an entire class or classes of employees.
- B. If the Association files a grievance affecting several employees:
 - 1. In one Area or bureau, the grievance shall first be processed and reviewed at a level by an officer one rank above (same bureau) the highest rank of one of the affected employees.
 - 2. In more than one Area or bureau, the grievance shall first be processed through the Department's Employee Relations Administrator.
 - If the Employee Relations Administrator believes that the grievance filed would more appropriately be processed by a bureau commanding officer, the Employee Relations Administrator may transfer the grievance to that commanding officer and must immediately notify the Association in writing of such transfer. The transfer shall not extend the time periods for processing the grievance.
- C. The grievance procedure for a grievance affecting a class or group of employees covered by this MOU shall be as follows:
 - 1. Step 1 Presentation of the Grievance
 - a. The Association shall serve written notice of the grievance on a form provided by the Department upon the commanding officer or Employee Relations Administrator within twenty calendar days following the day upon which discovery of the grievance should reasonably have occurred. Said twenty days may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. The grievance shall be considered waived if not filed within said twenty days.
 - b. The commanding officer or Employee Relations Administrator shall meet with the Association representative in an effort to resolve the grievance and shall respond to the Association with a written decision within twenty calendar days from the date of service. Said twenty days may be waived by mutual consent of the parties

c. If the grievance is accepted at the Employee Relations Administrator level in Step 1, that review shall serve as the Chief of Police review in Step 2.

2. Step 2 - Chief of Police Review

- a. If the grievance is not settled at the commanding officer level in Step 1, the Association may serve written notice of the grievance on said form upon the Chief of Police or the Chief's designee(s) within twenty calendar days following receipt of the Step 1 grievance response. Failure of the Association to serve such notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance.
- b. If such written notice is served, the Chief of Police or the Chief's designee(s) shall meet with the Association representative and a written decision and statement of the facts and issues shall be rendered to the Association representative within twenty calendar days from the date of service. Time limitations imposed in Step 2 may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. Failure of Management to respond within such time limit shall entitle the Association to process the grievance at the next level of review.

3. Step 3 - Police Commission Review

- a. If the grievance is not settled at Step 2, the Association may serve written notice of the grievance on said form upon the Police Commission or its designee(s) within twenty calendar days following receipt of the grievance response at Step 2. Said twenty days may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. Failure of the Association to serve such notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance.
- b. If such notice is served, the Police Commission will decide and notify the Association in writing within thirty calendar days whether they wish to hear the grievance. If a decision is reached to hear the grievance, the Police Commission or its designee(s) will afford the Association representative an opportunity to present oral and/or written arguments on the merits of the grievance and shall render to the Association representative a written decision within sixty calendar days from the date of service. Failure of Management to respond within such time limit shall entitle the Association to process the grievance at the next level of review.
- c. If the Police Commission decides not to hear the grievance, the grievant and the Association jointly may proceed with the grievance to binding arbitration as set forth in Step 4 of Article 7.4.

ARTICLE 7.7 EXPEDITED ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

By mutual agreement, the parties may submit any grievance which has reached the arbitration level to expedited arbitration. The expedited arbitration procedures are as follows:

- 1. The selection of the arbitrator shall be conditioned upon the arbitrator's ability to submit a written ruling to the parties within forty-eight hours.
- 2. An expedited arbitration shall not be officially transcribed unless it is requested by Management or the Association. In the event of such a request, the party requesting the transcript shall pay the cost unless the transcript is mutually requested. In such case the parties shall share the cost equally.

SECTION 8.0 REPRESENTATION

ARTICLE 8.1 RIGHT TO REPRESENTATION

This Article shall not be construed to make discipline, transfers, promotions or probationary employee terminations grievable or arbitrable. It is mutually agreed that the provisions of this Article do not limit what the law requires. The right to representation during the investigation and adjudication of misconduct, an administrative appeal and grievance presentation is not to be denied to any employee.

Any interview of an employee in connection with an investigation that the employee reasonably believes may result in disciplinary action against the employee will entitle the employee to a representative of the employee's choice. The employee has the right to choose a representative, subject only to reasonable consideration of the representative's availability and the urgency of the investigation. The representative may be a member of the Department as specified herein or legal counsel (at the employee's expense), or both.

All references to "on duty representation" in Section 8.0 of this MOU shall refer to those representatives who are currently Department employees, excluding Directors of the Association.

Except for the provisions of Article 8.5, Grievance Representation, effective January 1, 2002, representation by legal counsel or representative shall be at the employee's expense. Representation shall not be on City time nor done with City equipment.

ARTICLE 8.2 COMPLAINT INTERVIEW REPRESENTATIVE

Employees have the right to representation during an interview pursuant to a complaint investigation. The duties of a representative in these interviews are:

- A. To conduct pre-interview consultation with the employee to ascertain if the employee understands the allegations against him/her; and
- B. To be present with the employee during the interview for purposes of:
 - 1. Consultation,
 - 2. Advice,
 - 3. Clarification,
 - 4. Ensuring procedures are followed, and
 - 5. Ensuring the employee's rights are not violated.

The provisions of this Article shall apply to an employee who is being interviewed as a witness pursuant to a complaint investigation if the employee has a reasonable belief that the employee may be disciplined as a result of the investigation.

ARTICLE 8.3 SKELLY/EMPLOYEE INVESTIGATION REVIEW REPRESENTATIVE

The Skelly or Employee Investigation Review process is the last opportunity for an employee to discuss the investigation and/or rebut charges or present additional evidence on the employee's own behalf, if the employee so chooses, prior to the commanding officer submitting recommendations for disposition of a complaint. The duties of a representative in the Skelly or Employee Investigation Review hearing are:

- A. To explain the process to the involved employee;
- B. To represent the employee during interviews with the commanding officer;
- C. To assist in formulating any rebuttal or requests for reinvestigation of the complaint;
- D. To counsel the employee regarding alternatives in the disciplinary process.

Skelly Response. The employee shall be given a reasonable period of time to consider and prepare a Skelly response. When the Skelly representative needs additional time for preparing his/her response, a continuance, if requested, shall be granted for a reasonable period of time, provided such period of time shall not jeopardize the statute of limitations.

Employee Investigation Review Response. The employee shall have thirty calendar days following service of the Employee Investigation Review, Form 1.88.1, within which to submit a response if the employee so chooses. An Employee Investigation Review representative may assist an employee in preparing a response.

The term "Skelly" in this Article and elsewhere in this MOU is used solely to identify the procedure used by the Department in the administration of disciplinary actions. The use

of that term does not imply a concession by the Association that the Department's predisciplinary procedures meet the standards of constitutional due process.

ARTICLE 8.4 REPRESENTATIVE - BOARD OF RIGHTS HEARING

At a Board of Rights hearing, the accused employee shall have the right to appear in person and by representative or legal counsel (at the employee's expense), or both.

The duties of a representative are contained in the Board of Rights Manual.

ARTICLE 8.5 GRIEVANCE REPRESENTATIVE

Employees have the right to raise and pursue grievances concerning wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment. It is recognized that the employee has a right to representation in that process. The grievance representative shall be a Department employee from the rank of Captain or above. The duties of the representative include:

- A. To identify issues, facts, and appropriate procedure for the employee;
- B. To assist the employee in formulating written responses;
- C. To be present and represent the employee in the grievance process.

The representative is considered on duty only when representing the grievant when the grievance is being discussed with Management.

SECTION 9.0 ADMINISTRATIVE APPEALS

The parties agree that the procedures in Section 9.0 may be modified during the term of this MOU if there is mutual agreement on the modifications.

A "dispute" as used in this Section is not intended to limit the definition of a "grievance" in this MOU or as defined in the Employee Relations Ordinance. If a matter is a "grievance," it must be processed through the grievance procedure, and not through the administrative appeal process specified in this Section. Conversely, if a matter is subject to administrative appeal, it must be processed through the administrative appeal process, and not through the grievance process. Employees wishing to appeal only the penalty for a suspension of one to 22 days may use this process subject to the provisions of Article 9.1. For all appeals conducted pursuant to the provisions of this Section, the recommendation of the hearing officer is non-binding on the Chief of Police.

ARTICLE 9.1 MATTERS SUBJECT TO ADMINISTRATIVE APPEAL

Discipline of 22 Days or Less Involving Tenured Employees

Includes the following:

- 1. A sustained personnel complaint disposition that is not subject to a hearing before a Board of Rights (paper penalty, including "sustained, no penalty"; or
- 2. A penalty of a one to 22-day suspension if the employee agrees to:
 - a. Waive a Board of Rights hearing; and,
 - b. Admit guilt; and,
 - c. Limit the appeal to the degree of penalty (with the understanding that the original penalty cannot be increased).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Memorandum of Understanding the day, month and year above written.

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE CITY:
Donald Graham, Jr., President Los Angeles Police Command Officers	Richard H. Llewellyn, Jr. City Administrative Officer
<u>3/2 /202/</u> Date	3/8/21 • Date
Scott Harrelson, Vice President	•
Shannon Paulson, Chairperson	Approved as to Form and Legality:
LACOA Contract Review Committee	Office of the City Attorney
	March 5, 2021 Date

APPENDIX A MOU 25 - Captain and Above Operative August 1, 2019

SALARY STE	Р	1	2	3	4	5	6
0		407.05	^	4== 0=	470.00	400.00	***
Captain I	HR	\$67.35	\$71.11	\$75.07	\$79.26	\$83.68	\$88.35
2244-1	BW	\$5,388.00	\$5,688.80	\$6,005.60	\$6,340.80	\$6,694.40	\$7,068.00
Range 7073	MO	\$11,718.90	\$12,373.14	\$13,062.18	\$13,791.24	\$14,560.32	\$15,372.90
	YR	\$140,626.80	\$148,477.68	\$156,746.16	\$165,494.88	\$174,723.84	\$184,474.80
Captain II	HR	\$71.10	\$75.06	\$79.25	\$83.67	\$88.34	\$93.27
2244-2	BW	\$5,688.00	\$6,004.80	\$6,340.00	\$6,693.60	\$7,067.20	\$7,461.60
Range 7467	MO	\$12,371.40	\$13,060.44	\$13,789.50	\$14,558.58	\$15,371.16	\$16,228.98
	YR	\$148,456.80	\$156,725.28	\$165,474.00	\$174,702.96	\$184,453.92	\$194,747.76
Captain III	HR	\$75.06	\$79.25	\$83.67	\$88.34	\$93.27	\$98.47
2244-3	BW	\$6,004.80	\$6,340.00	\$6,693.60	\$7,067.20	\$7,461.60	\$7,877.60
Range 7883	MO	\$13,060.44	\$13,789.50	\$14,558.58	\$15,371.16	\$16,228.98	\$17,133.78
· ······g· · · ·····	YR	\$156,725.28	\$165,474.00	\$174,702.96	\$184,453.92	\$194,747.76	\$205,605.36
0	Ш	#00.07	#00.24	¢00.07	¢00.47	#402.00	£400.70
Commander	HR	\$83.67	\$88.34	\$93.27	\$98.47	\$103.96	\$109.76
2251	BW	\$6,693.60	\$7,067.20	\$7,461.60	\$7,877.60	\$8,316.80	\$8,780.80
Range 8787	MO	\$14,558.58	\$15,371.16	\$16,228.98	\$17,133.78	\$18,089.04	\$19,098.24
	YR	\$174,702.96	\$184,453.92	\$194,747.76	\$205,605.36	\$217,068.48	\$229,178.88
Deputy Chief I	HR	\$96.22	\$101.58	\$107.24	\$113.22	\$119.53	\$126.19
2262-1	BW	\$7,697.60	\$8,126.40	\$8,579.20	\$9,057.60	\$9,562.40	\$10,095.20
Range 10102	MO	\$16,742.28	\$17,674.92	\$18,659.76	\$19,700.28	\$20,798.22	\$21,957.06
	YR	\$200,907.36	\$212,099.04	\$223,917.12	\$236,403.36	\$249,578.64	\$263,484.72
Deputy Chief II	HR	\$112.92	\$119.22	\$125.87	\$132.89	\$140.29	\$148.11
2262-2	BW	\$9,033.60	\$9,537.60	\$10,069.60	\$10,631.20	\$11,223.20	\$11,848.80
Range 11858	МО	\$19,648.08	\$20,744.28		\$23,122.86	\$24,410.46	\$25,771.14
-	YR	\$235,776.96	\$248,931.36	\$262,816.56	\$277,474.32	\$292,925.52	\$309,253.68
Municipal Police	HR	\$67.35	\$71.11	\$75.07	\$79.26	\$83.68	\$88.35
Captain I	BW	\$5,388.00	\$5,688.80	\$6,005.60	\$6,340.80	\$6,694.40	\$7,068.00
3188-1	MO	\$11,718.90	\$12,373.14	\$13,062.18	\$13,791.24	\$14,560.32	\$15,372.90
Range 7073	YR	\$140,626.80	\$148,477.68	\$156,746.16	\$165,494.88	\$174,723.84	\$184,474.80
Municipal Dalla	115	074.40	#75.00	#70.05	***	***	#00.0T
Municipal Police	HR	\$71.10	\$75.06	\$79.25	\$83.67	\$88.34	\$93.27
Captain II	BW	\$5,688.00 \$40,374.40	\$6,004.80	\$6,340.00	\$6,693.60	\$7,067.20	\$7,461.60
3188-2	MO	\$12,371.40	\$13,060.44	\$13,789.50	\$14,558.58	\$15,371.16	\$16,228.98
Range 7467	YR	\$148,456.80	\$156,725.28	\$165,474.00	\$174,702.96	\$184,453.92	\$194,747.76

APPENDIX B MOU 25 - Captain and Above Operative September 1, 2019

SALARY STE	:P	1	2	3	4	5	6
2		470 -0	\$7.4.6	#70.00	***	* 07.6=	***
Captain I	HR	\$70.73	\$74.67	\$78.83	\$83.23	\$87.87	\$92.77
2244-1	BW	\$5,658.40	\$5,973.60	\$6,306.40	\$6,658.40	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60
Range 7073	MO	\$12,307.02	\$12,992.58	\$13,716.42	\$14,482.02	\$15,289.38	\$16,141.98
	YR	\$147,684.24	\$155,910.96	\$164,597.04	\$173,784.24	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76
Captain II	HR	\$74.67	\$78.83	\$83.23	\$87.87	\$92.77	\$97.94
2244-2	BW	\$5,973.60	\$6,306.40	\$6,658.40	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60	\$7,835.20
Range 7467	МО	\$12,992.58	\$13,716.42	\$14,482.02	\$15,289.38	\$16,141.98	\$17,041.56
-	YR	\$155,910.96	\$164,597.04	\$173,784.24	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76	\$204,498.72
Contain III	HR	\$78.83	\$83.23	\$87.87	\$92.77	\$97.94	\$103.40
Captain III 2244-3	BW	\$6,306.40	\$6,658.40	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60	\$7,835.20	\$8,272.00
Range 7883	MO	\$13,716.42	\$14,482.02	\$15,289.38	\$16,141.98	\$7,833.20 \$17,041.56	\$17,991.60
range 7000	YR	\$164,597.04	\$173,784.24	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76	\$204,498.72	\$215,899.20
		ψ104,557.04	ψ175,764.24	Ψ100,472.00	Ψ133,703.70	Ψ204,430.72	Ψ2 13,033.20
Commander	HR	\$87.87	\$92.77	\$97.94	\$103.40	\$109.17	\$115.26
2251	BW	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60	\$7,835.20	\$8,272.00	\$8,733.60	\$9,220.80
Range 8787	МО	\$15,289.38	\$16,141.98	\$17,041.56	\$17,991.60	\$18,995.58	\$20,055.24
	YR	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76	\$204,498.72	\$215,899.20	\$227,946.96	\$240,662.88
Deputy Chief I	HR	\$101.02	\$106.65	\$112.59	\$118.87	\$125.50	\$132.50
2262-1	BW	\$8,081.60	\$8,532.00	\$9,007.20	\$9,509.60	\$10,040.00	\$10,600.00
Range 10102	MO	\$17,577.48	\$18,557.10	\$19,590.66	\$20,683.38	\$21,837.00	\$23,055.00
range 10102	YR	\$210,929.76	\$222,685.20	\$235,087.92	\$248,200.56	\$262,044.00	\$276,660.00
		.	4.07.10	4100.15	4400.70	4	4455.50
Deputy Chief II	HR	\$118.58	\$125.19	\$132.17	\$139.53	\$147.31	\$155.52
2262-2	BW	\$9,486.40	\$10,015.20	\$10,573.60	\$11,162.40	\$11,784.80	\$12,441.60
Range 11858	MO	\$20,632.92	\$21,783.06	\$22,997.58	\$24,278.22	\$25,631.94	\$27,060.48
	YR	\$247,595.04	\$261,396.72	\$275,970.96	\$291,338.64	\$307,583.28	\$324,725.76
Municipal Police	HR	\$70.73	\$74.67	\$78.83	\$83.23	\$87.87	\$92.77
Captain I	BW	\$5,658.40	\$5,973.60	\$6,306.40	\$6,658.40	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60
3188-1	МО	\$12,307.02	\$12,992.58	\$13,716.42	\$14,482.02	\$15,289.38	\$16,141.98
Range 7073	YR	\$147,684.24	\$155,910.96	\$164,597.04	\$173,784.24	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76
Municipal Police	HR	\$74.67	\$78.83	\$83.23	\$87.87	\$92.77	\$97.94
Captain II	BW	\$5,973.60	\$6,306.40	\$6,658.40	\$7,029.60	\$7,421.60	\$7,835.20
Саркант н 3188-2	MO	\$5,973.60 \$12,992.58	\$6,306.40 \$13,716.42	\$14,482.02	\$15,289.38	\$7,421.60 \$16,141.98	\$7,635.20 \$17,041.56
Range 7467	YR	\$155,910.96	\$164,597.04	\$173,784.24	\$183,472.56	\$193,703.76	\$204,498.72
range 1401		ψ100,910.90	ψ10 1 ,001.0 4	ψ110,107.24	ψ100,π12.00	ψ100,700.70	ψ ∠ υ τ , τ ου.1 Ζ

APPENDIX C MOU 25 - Captain and Above Operative July 5, 2020

SALARY STE	P	1	2	3	4	5	6
Captain I	HR	\$71.79	\$75.79	\$80.02	\$84.48	\$89.19	\$94.16
2244-1	BW	\$5,743.20	\$6,063.20	\$6,401.60	\$6,758.40	\$7,135.20	\$7,532.80
Range 7179	MO	\$12,491.46	\$13,187.46	\$13,923.48	\$14,699.52	\$15,519.06	\$16,383.84
	YR	\$149,897.52	\$158,249.52	\$167,081.76	\$176,394.24	\$186,228.72	\$196,606.08
Captain II	HR	\$75.79	\$80.02	\$84.48	\$89.19	\$94.16	\$99.41
2244-2	BW	\$6,063.20	\$6,401.60	\$6,758.40	\$7,135.20	\$7,532.80	\$7,952.80
Range 7579	МО	\$13,187.46	\$13,923.48	\$14,699.52	\$15,519.06	\$16,383.84	\$17,297.34
	YR	\$158,249.52	\$167,081.76	\$176,394.24	\$186,228.72	\$196,606.08	\$207,568.08
Cantain III	HR	\$80.02	\$84.48	\$89.19	\$94.16	\$99.41	\$104.95
Captain III 2244-3	BW	\$60.02 \$6,401.60	\$6,758.40	\$7,135.20	\$7,532.80	\$7,952.80	\$8,396.00
Range 8002	MO	\$13,923.48	\$14,699.52	\$15,519.06	\$16,383.84	\$17,297.34	\$18,261.30
Trange 0002	YR	\$167,081.76	\$176,394.24	\$186,228.72	\$196,606.08	\$207,568.08	\$219,135.60
		Ψ107,001.70	Ψ170,094.24	Ψ100,220.72	Ψ130,000.00	Ψ201,300.00	Ψ2 13, 133.00
Commander	HR	\$89.20	\$94.17	\$99.42	\$104.96	\$110.81	\$116.99
2251	BW	\$7,136.00	\$7,533.60	\$7,953.60	\$8,396.80	\$8,864.80	\$9,359.20
Range 8920	МО	\$15,520.80	\$16,385.58	\$17,299.08	\$18,263.04	\$19,280.94	\$20,356.26
	YR	\$186,249.60	\$196,626.96	\$207,588.96	\$219,156.48	\$231,371.28	\$244,275.12
Deputy Chief I	HR	\$102.53	\$108.25	\$114.29	\$120.66	\$127.39	\$134.49
2262-1	BW	\$8,202.40	\$8,660.00	\$9,143.20	\$9,652.80	\$10,191.20	\$10,759.20
Range 10253	MO	\$17,840.22	\$18,835.50	\$19,886.46	\$20,994.84	\$22,165.86	\$23,401.26
range 10200	YR	\$214,082.64	\$226,026.00	\$238,637.52	\$251,938.08	\$265,990.32	\$280,815.12
		*****	4.0- 0-	*****		4440.70	4
Deputy Chief II	HR	\$120.36	\$127.07	\$134.15	\$141.63	\$149.52	\$157.85
2262-2	BW	\$9,628.80	\$10,165.60	\$10,732.00	\$11,330.40	\$11,961.60	\$12,628.00
Range 12036	MO	\$20,942.64	\$22,110.18	\$23,342.10	\$24,643.62	\$26,016.48	\$27,465.90
	YR	\$251,311.68	\$265,322.16	\$280,105.20	\$295,723.44	\$312,197.76	\$329,590.80
Municipal Police	HR	\$71.79	\$75.79	\$80.02	\$84.48	\$89.19	\$94.16
Captain I	BW	\$5,743.20	\$6,063.20	\$6,401.60	\$6,758.40	\$7,135.20	\$7,532.80
3188-1	MO	\$12,491.46	\$13,187.46	\$13,923.48	\$14,699.52	\$15,519.06	\$16,383.84
Range 7179	YR	\$149,897.52	\$158,249.52	\$167,081.76	\$176,394.24	\$186,228.72	\$196,606.08
Municipal Police	HR	\$75.79	\$80.02	\$84.48	\$89.19	\$94.16	\$99.41
Captain II	BW	\$6,063.20	\$6,401.60	\$6,758.40	\$7,135.20	\$7,532.80	\$7,952.80
3188-2	MO	\$13,187.46	\$13,923.48	\$14,699.52	\$15,519.06	\$16,383.84	\$17,297.34
Range 7579	YR	\$158,249.52	\$167,081.76	\$176,394.24	\$186,228.72	\$196,606.08	\$207,568.08

APPENDIX D MOU 25 - Captain and Above Operative January 17, 2021

SALARY STE	:P	1	2	3	4	5	6
•		4=	4-0.00	444	407.00	444	407.00
Captain I	HR	\$74.13	\$78.26	\$82.62	\$87.23	\$92.09	\$97.22
2244-1	BW	\$5,930.40	\$6,260.80	\$6,609.60	\$6,978.40	\$7,367.20	\$7,777.60
Range 7413	MO	\$12,898.62	\$13,617.24	\$14,375.88	\$15,178.02	\$16,023.66	\$16,916.28
	YR	\$154,783.44	\$163,406.88	\$172,510.56	\$182,136.24	\$192,283.92	\$202,995.36
Captain II	HR	\$78.26	\$82.62	\$87.23	\$92.09	\$97.22	\$102.64
2244-2	BW	\$6,260.80	\$6,609.60	\$6,978.40	\$7,367.20	\$7,777.60	\$8,211.20
Range 7826	MO	\$13,617.24	\$14,375.88	\$15,178.02	\$16,023.66	\$16,916.28	\$17,859.36
	YR	\$163,406.88	\$172,510.56	\$182,136.24	\$192,283.92	\$202,995.36	\$214,312.32
Contain III	ЦВ	\$82.62	¢07.22	¢02.00	¢07.22	¢102.64	¢109.26
Captain III 2244-3	HR BW	\$6,609.60	\$87.23 \$6,978.40	\$92.09 \$7,367.20	\$97.22 \$7,777.60	\$102.64 \$8,211.20	\$108.36 \$8,668.80
2244-3 Range 8262	MO	\$14,375.88	\$6,976.40 \$15,178.02	\$16,023.66	\$16,916.28		\$0,000.00 \$18,854.64
Range 6202	YR	\$172,510.56	\$182,136.24	\$192,283.92	\$202,995.36	\$214,312.32	\$226,255.68
	IIX	\$172,310.30	φ102,130.24	φ192,203.92	φ202,993.30	φ214,312.32	φ220,233.00
Commander	HR	\$92.10	\$97.24	\$102.66	\$108.38	\$114.42	\$120.80
2251	BW	\$7,368.00	\$7,779.20	\$8,212.80	\$8,670.40	\$9,153.60	\$9,664.00
Range 9210	MO	\$16,025.40	\$16,919.76	\$17,862.84	\$18,858.12	\$19,909.08	\$21,019.20
	YR	\$192,304.80	\$203,037.12	\$214,354.08	\$226,297.44	\$238,908.96	\$252,230.40
Deputy Chief I	HR	\$105.87	\$111.77	\$118.00	\$124.58	\$131.53	\$138.87
2262-1	BW	\$8,469.60	\$8,941.60	\$9,440.00	\$9,966.40	\$10,522.40	\$11,109.60
Range 10587	MO	\$18,421.38	\$19,447.98	\$20,532.00	\$21,676.92	\$22,886.22	\$24,163.38
rango 10007	YR	\$221,056.56	\$233,375.76	\$246,384.00	\$260,123.04	\$274,634.64	\$289,960.56
				4.00.70	4.40.00	4	4400.00
Deputy Chief II	HR	\$124.25	\$131.18	\$138.50	\$146.22	\$154.37	\$162.98
2262-2	BW	\$9,940.00	\$10,494.40	\$11,080.00	\$11,697.60	-	
Range 12425	MO	\$21,619.50	\$22,825.32	\$24,099.00	\$25,442.28	\$26,860.38	\$28,358.52
	YR	\$259,434.00	\$273,903.84	\$289,188.00	\$305,307.36	\$322,324.56	\$340,302.24
Municipal Police	HR	\$74.13	\$78.26	\$82.62	\$87.23	\$92.09	\$97.22
Captain I	BW	\$5,930.40	\$6,260.80	\$6,609.60	\$6,978.40	\$7,367.20	\$7,777.60
3188-1	МО	\$12,898.62	\$13,617.24	\$14,375.88	\$15,178.02	\$16,023.66	\$16,916.28
Range 7413	YR	\$154,783.44	\$163,406.88	\$172,510.56	\$182,136.24	\$192,283.92	\$202,995.36
Municipal Police	HR	\$78.26	\$82.62	\$87.23	\$92.09	\$97.22	\$102.64
Captain II	BW	\$6,260.80	\$6,609.60	\$6,978.40	\$7,367.20	\$7,777.60	\$8,211.20
3188-2	MO	\$13,617.24	\$14,375.88	\$6,976.40 \$15,178.02	\$16,023.66	\$16,916.28	\$17,859.36
Range 7826	YR	\$163,406.88	\$172,510.56	\$182,136.24	\$192,283.92	\$202,995.36	\$214,312.32
range 7020	111	ψ100,400.00	ψ112,010.00	ψ102,100.2 4	ψ102,200.32	Ψ202,990.00	Ψ <u>Ε</u> Ι Τ ,ΟΙΕ.ΟΣ

APPENDIX E MOU 25 - Captain and Above Operative January 1, 2023

SALARY STE	P	1	2	3	4	5	6
0.1:1	ш	070.05	000.04	005.40	400.04	004.05	0400.44
Captain I	HR	\$76.35	\$80.61	\$85.10	\$89.84	\$94.85	\$100.14
2244-1	BW	\$6,108.00	\$6,448.80	\$6,808.00	\$7,187.20	\$7,588.00	\$8,011.20
Range 7635	MO YR	\$13,284.90	\$14,026.14	\$14,807.40	\$15,632.16		\$17,424.36
	T K	\$159,418.80	\$168,313.68	\$177,688.80	\$187,585.92	\$198,046.80	\$209,092.32
Captain II	HR	\$80.61	\$85.10	\$89.84	\$94.85	\$100.14	\$105.72
2244-2	BW	\$6,448.80	\$6,808.00	\$7,187.20	\$7,588.00	\$8,011.20	\$8,457.60
Range 8061	МО	\$14,026.14	\$14,807.40	\$15,632.16	\$16,503.90	\$17,424.36	\$18,395.28
	YR	\$168,313.68	\$177,688.80	\$187,585.92	\$198,046.80	\$209,092.32	\$220,743.36
Contain III	Ш	ФО <u>Г</u> 40	¢00.04	¢04.05	¢400.44	¢405.70	#444.04
Captain III 2244-3	HR BW	\$85.10	\$89.84	\$94.85 \$7,588.00	\$100.14	\$105.72	\$111.61
2244-3 Range 8510	MO	\$6,808.00 \$14,807.40	\$7,187.20 \$15,632.16	\$7,588.00 \$16,503.90	\$8,011.20 \$17,424.36	\$8,457.60	\$8,928.80 \$19,420.14
Range 6510	YR	\$177,688.80	\$187,585.92	\$198,046.80	\$209,092.32	\$18,395.28 \$220,743.36	\$19,420.14
	IK	\$177,000.00	φ10 <i>1</i> ,363.92	φ190,040.00	\$209,092.32	φ220,743.30	φ233,041.00
Commander	HR	\$94.86	\$100.15	\$105.73	\$111.63	\$117.85	\$124.42
2251	BW	\$7,588.80	\$8,012.00	\$8,458.40	\$8,930.40	\$9,428.00	\$9,953.60
Range 9486	MO	\$16,505.64	\$17,426.10	\$18,397.02	\$19,423.62	\$20,505.90	\$21,649.08
	YR	\$198,067.68	\$209,113.20	\$220,764.24	\$233,083.44	\$246,070.80	\$259,788.96
Deputy Chief I	HR	\$109.05	\$115.13	\$121.55	\$128.32	\$135.48	\$143.04
2262-1	BW	\$8,724.00	\$9,210.40	\$9,724.00	\$10,265.60	\$10,838.40	
Range 10905	MO	\$18,974.70	\$20,032.62	\$9,724.00	\$22,327.68	\$23,573.52	\$24,888.96
rvarige 10300	YR	\$227,696.40	\$240,391.44	\$253,796.40	\$267,932.16	\$282,882.24	\$298,667.52
Deputy Chief II	HR	\$127.98	\$135.12	\$142.66	\$150.61	\$159.01	\$167.87
2262-2	BW	\$10,238.40	\$10,809.60	\$11,412.80	\$12,048.80	\$12,720.80	
Range 12798	MO	\$22,268.52	\$23,510.88	\$24,822.84	\$26,206.14	\$27,667.74	\$29,209.38
	YR	\$267,222.24	\$282,130.56	\$297,874.08	\$314,473.68	\$332,012.88	\$350,512.56
Municipal Police	HR	\$76.35	\$80.61	\$85.10	\$89.84	\$94.85	\$100.14
Captain I	BW	\$6,108.00	\$6,448.80	\$6,808.00	\$7,187.20	\$7,588.00	\$8,011.20
3188-1	МО	\$13,284.90	\$14,026.14	\$14,807.40	\$15,632.16	\$16,503.90	\$17,424.36
Range 7635	YR	\$159,418.80	\$168,313.68	\$177,688.80	\$187,585.92	\$198,046.80	\$209,092.32
Municipal Police	μр	\$80.61	\$85.10	\$89.84	\$94.85	\$100.14	\$105.72
•	HR						
Captain II 3188-2	BW MO	\$6,448.80 \$14,026.14	\$6,808.00 \$14,807.40	\$7,187.20 \$15,632.16	\$7,588.00 \$16.503.00	\$8,011.20 \$17,424.36	\$8,457.60 \$18.305.38
Range 8061	YR	\$14,026.14 \$168,313.68	\$14,807.40	\$15,632.16	\$16,503.90 \$198,046.80	\$17,424.36 \$209,092.32	\$18,395.28 \$220,743.36
range 0001	111	ψ100,515.00	ψ177,000.00	ψ101,000.32	ψ190,040.00	ψ ∠ ∪ϑ,∪ϑ∠.⊍∠	ΨΖΖΟ, Ι +3.30

LETTER OF AGREEMENT 2019-2024 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING NO. 25

RETIREMENT INCENTIVE PAY

- 1. The term "Deferral Period" used in this Retirement Incentive Pay (RIP) Letter of Agreement shall be defined as the period beginning on January 16, 2022 to December 31, 2022, inclusive.
- 2. A bargaining Unit member who certifies that he or she will enroll in the City's Deferred Retirement Option Plan (DROP) or retire from City service without entering DROP on a specific date during Deferral Period shall be eligible to receive RIP in the amount of three percent (3%) of the Unit member's base hourly wage for up to 26 pay periods as indicated below. This additional compensation shall be pensionable.
- 3. To qualify for RIP, a Unit member must complete a certification, as prescribed by the City Administrative Officer (CAO), Employee Relation Division, that specifies a date that the member will enter DROP or retire from City service without entering DROP during Deferral Period. If the member who indicates an intention to enter DROP or retire from City service does neither within six months from the date specified by the member on the certification to the CAO, the member shall be required to repay the full RIP amount that was paid to the member as calculated by the CAO, upon request by the CAO on behalf of the City.
- 4. Once the member enters DROP, the member shall no longer qualify for RIP.
- 5. A bargaining Unit member who entered DROP prior to January 16, 2022, shall be eligible to receive RIP during his or her final pay period of City employment. Similarly, a bargaining Unit member who elects to retire from City service without entering DROP during Deferral Period shall be eligible to receive RIP during his or her final pay period of City employment.
- 6. No employee shall be eligible to receive RIP before or after Deferral Period. A member who qualifies for and enrolls to receive RIP shall be paid for (1) 26 pay periods or (2) the number of pay periods between the date that he or she enrolls in the RIP and the pay period ending on December 31, 2022, whichever is less.

LETTER OF AGREEMENT 2019-2024 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING NO. 25

RETIREMENT INCENTIVE PAY

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE CITY:
And Blake	Ruhal A Slewlet
Donald Graham, Jr, President	Richard H. Llewellyn, Jr.
LACOA	City Administrative Officer
<u>3/1/20/</u> Date	3/8/21 Date
	Approved as to Form and Legality:
	Office of the City Attorney
	<u>March 5, 2021</u> Date

LETTER OF AGREEMENT 2019-2024 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING NO. 25

BUDGET AND FINANCES

The parties agree to the following regarding the City budget and financial condition:

During the term of this MOU, the parties shall meet and consult within a week of the release of the CAO's financial status report regarding the City's budget with the purpose of sharing information, and conferring regarding restoring the January 16, 2022, deferred salary increases, identifying additional economic increases and/or increasing staffing. The first such meeting shall take place the last week of July 2021. However, if the City receives a substantial amount of state and/or federal government funds that can be used to offset the decline in revenue that serves as the basis for reopening the MOU, the City will immediately notify the LACOA of this event and the parties will meet and confer over the use of such funds.

FOR THE UNION:	FOR THE CITY:
Donald Graham, Jr, President LACOA	Richard H. Llewellyn, Jr. City Administrative Officer
3/2/202/ Date	3/8/21 Date
	Approved as to Form and Legality:
	Time During
	Office of the City Attorney
	March 5, 2021

Date

LETTER OF AGREEMENT 2019-2024 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING NO. 25

MOU ARTICLES SUBJECT TO FURTHER DISCUSSION

During the term of this MOU, the parties shall meet and consult over language contained in the following articles in this MOU:

- Article1.8 City Management Rights
- Unit Membership List Article 2.3
- Assignment To Higher Level Position Article 5.7
- Vacations and Vacation Pay Article 6.1
- Article 6.5 Accumulated Sick Leave

Artiole 0.5	Accumulated Olck Leave	
• Article 6.9	Health Insurance	
FOR THE UNIO	ON:	FOR THE CITY:
Donald Graham LACOA	n, Jr, President	Richard H. Llewellyn, Jr. City Administrative Officer
3/2/202/ Date		3/8/21 Date

Approved as to Form and Legality:

Office of the City Attorney

March 5 2021 Date